University of Alberta

Sex Differences in the Relationship between Childhood Trauma and

Cardiovascular Disease Risk in Adulthood

by

Hayat Garad

A thesis to be submitted to Faculty of Graduate Studies and Research in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the degree of

> Master of Science in Epidemiology

Department of Public Health Sciences

© Garad Yasmin Fall, 2012 Edmonton, Alberta

Permission is hereby granted to the University of Alberta Libraries to reproduce single copies of this thesis and to lend or sell such copies for private, scholarly or scientific research purposes only. Where the thesis is converted to, or otherwise made available in digital form, the University of Alberta will advise potential users of the thesis of these terms.

The author reserves all other publication and other rights in association with the copyright in the thesis and, except as herein before provided, neither the thesis nor any substantial portion thereof may be printed or otherwise reproduced in any material form whatsoever without the author's prior written permission.

ABSTRACT

Childhood trauma is a chronic stressor that has been linked to cardiovascular disease (CVD). Evidence also shows that females may have a heightened reactivity to interpersonal and chronic stress than males.

The subjects for this study included 6881 members of Statistics Canada's National Population Health Survey. The main objectives were to assess whether women who report childhood trauma are more likely than men who report childhood trauma to have CVD, and possible mediating and moderating factors in the association between childhood trauma and CVD.

Our results suggested that the effect of childhood trauma on CVD is heightened among women when compared to men. Stressful life events in adulthood were found to heighten the impact of childhood trauma on CVD, particularly among women. Also, depression, smoking, and poor diet were found to partially mediate the relationship between childhood trauma and CVD. This has important implications for sex differences in CVD risk.

Acknowledgements

"The research and analysis are based on data from Statistics Canada and the opinions expressed do not represent the views of Statistics Canada."

First and foremost I would like to offer my sincerest gratitude to my supervisors, Dr. Ian Colman and Dr. Katerina Maximova for their support, encouragement, guidance and contributions throughout the preparation of this thesis. I would also like to thank Dr. Anita Kozyrskyj for her contributions as a member of my supervisory committee.

Finally, I would like to thank my friends, parents and siblings for all of their support over the past couple of years.

Table of Contents

Abstract

Acknowledgments

Table of Contents

List of Tables

List of Figures

CHAPTER 1.0 INTRODUCTION

- 1.1 Epidemiology of CVD
- **1.2** Childhood Traumatic Events
- 1.3 Overview of the Association between Childhood Trauma and CVD
- 1.4 Theoretical Framework: The Allostatic Load Hypothesis
- 1.5 Chronic Stress: Impact on Childhood Trauma and CVD
- 1.5.1 Chronic Stress and CVD
- 1.5.2 Childhood Trauma as a Chronic Stressor
- 1.6 Link between Childhood Trauma and CVD
- 1.6.1 Effect of Childhood Trauma on CVD
- 1.6.2 Sex Differences in the Link between Childhood Trauma and CVD

1.7 Measuring Childhood Trauma

- 1.7.1 Scales
- 1.7.2 General Issues

1.8 Factors Associated with Childhood Trauma and CVD

- 1.8.1 Demographic Factors
- 1.8.2 Health Risk Behaviours
- 1.8.3 Stressful Life Events

- 1.8.4 Depression
- 1.8.5 High Blood Pressure
- 1.8.6 Overweight/Obesity
- **1.9** Conceptual Framework
- 1.10 Gaps in Research
- 1.11 Statement of Problem
- 1.12 Purpose of Study
- 1.13 Public Health Implications and Significance of Study
- 1.14 Research Objectives
- 1.14.1 Primary Objective
- 1.14.2 Secondary Objective
- 1.14.3 Hypotheses
- 1.15 Structure of this Thesis

CHAPTER 2.0 METHODS

- 2.1 Data Source: National Population Health Survey
- 2.2 Study Design
- 2.3 Study Population and Exclusion Criteria
- 2.4 Measures
- 2.4.1 Exposure of Interest: Childhood Traumatic Events
- 2.4.2 Primary Outcome of Interest: Cardiovascular Disease
- 2.4.3 Secondary Outcomes of Interest: High Blood Pressure and Overweight/obesity
- 2.4.4 Covariates
- 2.4.5 Possible Mediators: Depression and Health Risk Behaviours

- 2.4.6 Possible Modifying Factor: Stressful Life Events
- 2.5 Statistical Analysis
- 2.6 Sensitivity Analyses

CHAPTER 3.0 RESULTS

3.1 Effect of Childhood Traumatic Events on Cardiovascular Disease

- 3.1.1 Childhood Trauma and Sex Interaction
- 3.1.2 Childhood Trauma and Recent Stressful Life Events Interaction
- 3.1.3. Sensitivity Analysis for the effect of childhood trauma on CVD

3.2 Effect of Childhood Traumatic Events on High Blood Pressure

3.3 Effect of Childhood Traumatic Events on Overweight/Obesity

3.3.1 Childhood Trauma and Stressful Life Events Interaction

3.4. Significant mediators as secondary outcomes

- 3.4.1 Smoking as a secondary outcome
- 3.4.2 Diet as a secondary outcome
- 3.4.3 Depression as a secondary outcome

3.5 Assessment of Mediation Effect of Health Risk Behaviors on the

Relationship between Childhood Trauma and CVD

- 3.5.1 Poor Diet
- 3.5.2 Heavy Drinking
- 3.5.3 Physical Activity
- 3.5.4 Smoking

3.6. Assessment of depression as a possible mediator and as a possible modifier in the relationship between childhood trauma and CVD

3.6.1 Assessment of Effect Modification

3.6.2 Assessment of Mediation

3.7. Mediated Moderation

- 3.7.1 Mediated moderation: smoking
- 3.7.2 Mediated moderation: diet
- 3.7.3 Mediated moderation: depression

CHAPTER 4.0 GENERAL CONCLUSIONS AND DISCUSSION

- 4.1 Summary
- 4.2 Principal Findings of this Thesis
- 4.3 Discussion
- 4.4 General Implications
- 4.5 Strengths & Limitations
- 4.6 Future directions
- 4.7 Conclusions

REFERENCES

List of Tables

Table 3.0

Baseline characteristics of study participants

Table 3.0.1

Baseline characteristics of study participants

Table 3.1.

Odds ratios (OR) with 95% confidence intervals for the impact of childhood trauma on cardiovascular disease and cardiovascular disease risk

Table 3.2.

Odds ratios (OR) with 95% confidence intervals for modification of the impact of childhood traumatic events on cardiovascular disease and cardiovascular disease risk

Table 3.2.

Odds ratios (OR) with 95% confidence intervals for the impact of childhood traumatic events on cardiovascular disease and cardiovascular disease risk by sex

Table 3.3.

Odds ratios (OR) with 95% confidence intervals for the impact of childhood traumatic events on cardiovascular disease stratified by recent stressful life events

Table 3.4.

Odds ratios (OR) with 95% confidence intervals for the effect of childhood trauma on CVD with inconsistent reporters included

Table 3.5.

Odds ratios (OR) with 95% confidence intervals for the effect of childhood trauma on CVD with inconsistent reporters included stratified by recent stressful life events

Table 3.6.

Odds ratios (OR) with 95% confidence intervals for the impact of childhood traumatic events on overweight or obesity stratified by recent stressful life events

Table 3.7.

Odds ratios (OR) with 95% confidence intervals for the effect of childhood trauma on smoking

Table 3.8.

Odds ratios (OR) with 95% confidence intervals for the effect of childhood trauma on smoking stratified by recent stressful life events

Table 3.9.

Odds ratios (OR) with 95% confidence intervals for the effect of childhood trauma on diet

Table 3.10.

Odds ratios (OR) with 95% confidence intervals for the effect of childhood trauma on depression

Table 3.11.

Odds ratios (OR) with 95% confidence intervals for the effect of childhood trauma on depression stratified by recent stressful life events

Table 3.12.

Odds ratios (OR) with 95% confidence intervals for effect of diet on mediating the association between childhood trauma and CVD

Table 3.13.

Beta values with 95% confidence intervals for effect of health risk behaviors and depression on mediating the association between childhood trauma and CVD using the product of coefficients approach

Table 3.14.

Odds ratios (OR) with 95% confidence intervals for effect of heavy drinking on mediating the association between childhood trauma and CVD

Table 3.15.

Odds ratios (OR) with 95% confidence intervals for effect of physical activity on mediating the association between childhood trauma and CVD

Table 3.16.

Odds ratios (OR) with 95% confidence intervals for effect of smoking on mediating the association between childhood trauma and CVD

Table 3.17.

Odds ratios (OR) with 95% confidence intervals for effect of depression on mediating the association between childhood trauma and CVD $\,$

Table 3.18.

Odds ratios (OR) with 95% confidence intervals for mediated moderation $% \left({{\left[{{CR} \right]} \right]_{{\rm{CR}}}} \right)$

List of Figures

Figure 1: Conceptual Framework for Relationship between Childhood Trauma

and CVD

Figure 2: Flow Diagram for NPHS Data Use

Figure 2.1: Simple Mediation Model

Figure 2.2: Models illustrating mediated moderation

List of Abbreviations

CVD	Cardiovascular disease
CTE	Childhood traumatic event
ACE study	Adverse Childhood Experiences study
CDC	Centers for Disease Control and Prevention
ANS	Autonomic Nervous System
HPA	Hypothalamic-Pituitary-Adrenal Axis
SNS	Sympathetic Nervous System
PNS	Parasympathetic Nervous System
CRF	Corticotrophin-releasing factor
ACTH	Adrenocorticotropic hormone
PTSD	Post-traumatic stress disorder
NPHS	National Population Health Survey
SES	Socioeconomic status
CIDI	Composite International Diagnostic Interview
CIDI-SFMD	Composite International Diagnostic Interview Short
	Form for Major Depression
DSM-IV	Diagnostic and Statistical Manual of Mental Disorders,
	Fourth Edition

CHAPTER 1.0 INTRODUCTION

1.1. Epidemiology of CVD

Cardiovascular disease (CVD) accounts for 27% of deaths in industrialized countries and 21% of deaths in developing countries, making it the leading cause of death worldwide (Eysmann and Douglas 1992; Lopez, Mathers et al. 2006). In Canada, heart disease is the leading cause of death among women and among men it is the second leading cause of death (Manuel, Leung et al. 2003).

There has been a drastic decline in CVD morbidity and mortality in Canada since 1969 (Manuel, Leung et al. 2003; Tu, Nardi et al. 2009). The decrease in CVD morbidity and mortality is mainly due to improvements in the healthcare system and health promotion policies that have led to the betterment of Canadian population health such as reduced smoking rates, and control of high blood pressure (Health Canada 1995).

However, the rate of decline for heart disease has been more rapid among men than among women (Hayes 1996). Also, after a cardiovascular event, women are more likely to experience poor outcomes such as death than men (Worrall-Carter, Ski et al. 2011). Thus, although heart disease is generally viewed as mostly affecting middle-aged men, the burden of CVD morbidity and mortality among women is becoming a cause for concern.

An increase in CVD is expected due to the aging demographic and adverse lifestyle changes (Worrall-Carter, Ski et al. 2011). For example, overweight has doubled among children and tripled among adolescents since 1970 in the United States, and this is projected to increase the prevalence of overweight in adults (Bibbins-Domingo, Coxson et al. 2007). This trend in Canada is similar to that of the United States, showing an increase in overweight and obesity among children and adolescents (Ball and McCargar 2003). Obesity is also associated with other CVD risk factors such diabetes and high blood pressure (Wilson, D'Agostino et al. 2002). Finally, although smoking prevalence has decreased with time over the past decade, this decline seems to be slowing (Reid JL 2012).

There are some risk factors for CVD that are not modifiable such as age, gender, family history of heart disease, birth weight and personal history of heart disease (Poulter 2003). However, there are also many risk factors that are modifiable. A major study that has outlined six main risk factors for CVD is the Framingham Heart Study. The Framingham Heart Study was initiated in 1948 and has a sample size of 5209 (Worrall-Carter, Ski et al. 2011). The six risk factors which were identified included high blood pressure, high body mass index (30 kg/m² or more), high blood cholesterol, diabetes, smoking, and physical inactivity (Dawber, Mann et al. 1956).

Evidence shows that lifestyle and psychological risk factors for CVD such as physical inactivity and depression are more common among women than men (Worrall-Carter, Ski et al. 2011). Since many CVD risk factors are modifiable, the identification and modification of risk factors is key to the

2

prevention of CVD. In order to reduce the burden of CVD among women it is necessary to explore sex differences in CVD risk factors.

At least one of the modifiable CVD risk factors outlined above have been reported by 63% of Canadians (Health Canada 1995). Also, research has shown that with each additional risk factor, the risk for CVD increases greatly (Health Canada 1995). For example, among those who have one other risk factor, the risk for heart disease doubles for smokers (Health Canada 1995). Thus, rather than focusing on one risk factor at a time, it is important to focus on reducing multiple risk factors. As a result, identifying criteria that may influence an increase in multiple risk factors for CVD may be particularly important for targeting its reduction.

1.2. Childhood Traumatic Events

Childhood trauma for the purposes of this thesis refers the physical or psychological threat to a child resulting from traumatic events. Childhood traumatic events have been found to have a prevalence of 31-60% in Canada using retrospective reports from respondents above the age of 20 (Thompson and Cui 2000). This prevalence seems to be becoming more common with time, since it is increasing as age cohorts decrease (Thompson and Cui 2000). Similarly, in the United States, a prevalence of 52.1% was found for exposure to childhood abuse and household dysfunction by the Adverse Childhood Experiences (ACE) study, which was conducted by Kaiser Permanente and the Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC) and has a sample of 18, 175 Americans (Felitti, Anda et al. 1998).

Studies assessing childhood traumatic events have associated childhood trauma with many adverse psychological and physiological health outcomes such as such as depression (Hovens, Wiersma et al. ; Bernet and Stein 1999), post-traumatic stress disorder (Hovens, Wiersma et al. ; Widom 1999; Moffitt, Caspi et al. 2007), chronic pain (Jones, Power et al. 2009), fibromyalgia (Jones, Power et al. 2009) and ischemic heart disease (Dong, Giles et al. 2004). Also, multiple forms of childhood abuse have been found to frequently co-occur (Dong, Anda et al. 2004). It is rare that only one traumatic event is experienced by those that have a history of trauma (Kessler 2000). So, those with trauma history have often had many episodes of exposure to traumatic events. Thus, the cumulative influence of interrelated experiences may be a more appropriate method of assessing the effects of childhood traumat han looking at specific childhood traumatic events (Dong, Anda et al. 2004).

Accordingly, strong graded relationships have been found between the number of forms of childhood trauma reported and adverse health outcomes (Dong, Anda et al. 2004). Studies have shown that many forms of childhood trauma rather than a specific type of childhood trauma are what generally lead to adverse long-term effects (Dong, Anda et al. 2004). For example, strong graded relationships have been found between multiple forms of childhood trauma and smoking (Anda, Croft et al. 1999), drug abuse (Dube, Anda et al. 2002) liver disease (Dong, Dube et al. 2003) and suicide attempts (Dube, Anda et al. 2001), to name a few.

1.3. Overview of the Association between Childhood Trauma and CVD

Childhood traumatic events have been found to have an influence on many physical health factors such as cardiovascular disease (Hovens, Wiersma et al. ; Bernet and Stein 1999; Jones, Power et al. 2009). It has been well established that CVD is more prevalent in men than in premenopausal women (Wingard, Suarez et al. 1983; Lerner and Kannel 1986; Vitale, Miceli et al. 2007). However, evidence also shows that chronic stress is a risk factor for CVD morbidity and mortality (Iso, Date et al. 2002; Nielsen, Kristensen et al. 2008; Fujino, Tanabe et al. 2011) and that females may have a heightened reactivity to stress when compared to males (Weiss, Longhurst et al. 1999; McCormick, Linkroum et al. 2002). As a result, in the presence of chronic stress, premenopausal women may show a higher risk for CVD when compared to agematched men (Iso, Date et al. 2002; Korkeila, Vahtera et al. 2010).

Childhood trauma is a chronic stressor, which has been linked to CVD (Dong, Giles et al. 2004; Sumanen, Koskenvuo et al. 2005; Alastalo, Raikkonen et al. 2009). Evidence suggests that early adverse childhood experiences lead to a hyperactive stress response (Alastalo, Raikkonen et al. 2009) which may in turn heighten the risk for CVD (Sumanen, Koskenvuo et al. 2005; Alastalo, Raikkonen et al. 2009). Thus, since women have been shown to have a higher reactivity to chronic stress, the experience of childhood traumatic events may heighten the risk for CVD among premenopausal women when compared to age-matched men

5

Since CVD is the leading cause of death among women in developed countries (Mehta 2011) it is important to investigate the risk factors which may perpetuate the disease among women. In addition, childhood trauma has shown an increasing trend over time, with this increase being more pronounced among women than among men (Thompson and Cui 2000). Thus, the impact of childhood trauma on CVD may be an association that is particularly important to investigate for women. Few prospective studies have explored the association between childhood traumatic events and CVD. In addition, there do not seem to be any studies to date that have assessed this association in the Canadian population or sex differences in the relationship between childhood traumatic events and CVD as a primary analysis.

1.4. Theoretical Framework: The Allostatic Load Hypothesis

The effect of exposure to early life stressors on adverse health outcomes can be explained through the allostatic load hypothesis. Allostasis is the response to stress which is short-term and adaptive (Mcewen and Stellar 1993). The allostatic load hypothesis refers to the long term negative physiological effects of chronic over-activity or under-activity of the adaptive systems in the body that result from repeated or chronic stress (Mcewen and Stellar 1993). There are two main systems that regulate the stress response. These include the Autonomic Nervous System (ANS) and the Hypothalamic-Pituitary-Adrenal Axis (HPA).

The ANS can be divided into two subsystems: the sympathetic nervous system (SNS) and the parasympathetic nervous system (PNS). The SNS

6

releases adrenaline into the system, initiating the response to stress (McEwen 1998). The SNS works in tandem with the PNS. The PNS acts to relax the stress response after its activation by the SNS. If the stressor is acute, our biological systems can return to homeostasis. However, if the stress is chronic, the body has trouble deactivating the SNS and remains in a state of hyper-arousal. Overexposure to adrenaline over time can lead to allostatic load and negatively affect the cardiovascular system through prolonged elevation of blood pressure (McEwen 1998; Lewington, Clarke et al. 2002).

The HPA axis is a response to stress in which the hypothalamus releases corticotrophin-releasing factor (CRF) as the initial reaction to stress (Heim and Nemeroff 2001). CRF binds to the pituitary gland which then releases adrenocorticotropic hormone (ACTH) into the bloodstream (McEwen 1998). ACTH is transported through the bloodstream to the adrenal gland, which then releases cortisol (a glucocorticoid) into the bloodstream. Atrophy of the hippocampus has been found to occur as a result of chronic psychosocial stress (Magarinos, McEwen et al. 1996). Since the hippocampus plays a role in shutting off the HPA stress response, its atrophy impairs negative feedback, which leads to an HPA axis response to stressful stimuli that is more prolonged (Jacobson and Sapolsky 1991; Herman and Cullinan 1997). Elevated cortisol levels for prolonged periods of time as a result of persistent HPA axis activation may then lead to a redistribution of body fat (resulting in abdominal obesity), hypertension, elevated lipoprotein levels, and type II diabetes, which are all risk factors for CVD (Howlett, Rees et al. 1985; Wong and Wong 2002).

1.5. Chronic Stress: Impact on Childhood Trauma and CVD

1.5.1. Chronic Stress and CVD

Psychological stress has been linked to CVD morbidity and mortality through the increases in heart rate and arterial pressure that it causes (Lucini, Norbiato et al. 2002). It has also been suggested that abdominal fat accumulation may occur as a result of chronic stress (Bjorntorp 1991). Chronic cortisolemia, a result of HPA axis activation (Saketos, Sharma et al. 1993) influences a redistribution of stored energy toward the intra-abdominal region. This is because higher blood flow, more cells per mass units, and more glucocorticoid receptors can be found in visceral adipose tissue (Vale 2005). Thus abdominal fat is influenced to a greater extent by glucocorticoids than subcutaneous adipose tissue (Vale 2005). Abdominal obesity is in turn a risk factor for CVD (Lapidus, Bengtsson et al. 1984; Rexrode, Carey et al. 1998; Yusuf, Hawken et al. 2004).

1.5.2. Childhood Trauma as a Chronic Stressor

Since childhood traumatic events rarely occur only once, and are often unpredictable, stress as a result of childhood trauma is often prolonged. In these situations, the child may feel that they cannot predict or control their surroundings. As a basic component of human survival, the need to protect oneself from harm may cause people to seek to control over their environments. The inability to control or predict possibly adverse events in ones immediate environment has been found to be very distressing in both human and animal studies (Abramson, Seligman et al. 1978; Mineka and Kihlstrom 1978; Foa, Steketee et al. 1989). The stress of waiting for the unpredictable or uncontrollable event may make it difficult to turn off the stress response. Supporting this is evidence which shows that the HPA axis and autonomic nervous system overreact in animals that have experienced early unpredictable stress (Meaney, Tannenbaum et al. 1994). This chronic stress can lead to adverse effects on the psychological development of a child.

Experiences of trauma during childhood may lead to permanent changes in the stress response (Heim and Nemeroff 2001). These permanent changes may occur because high levels of catecholamines and cortisol in the developing brain could negatively affect brain development through the inhibition of neurogenesis, faster loss of neurons, and delays in myelination (De Bellis 2002). This means that childhood trauma is a chronic stressor that may have more persistent effects on stress reactivity in adulthood than chronic stressors that occur in adulthood. This is supported by research which suggests that once traumatized, children have been found to have a higher likelihood of being diagnosed with PTSD than adults (De Bellis 2002).

Research has shown that permanent changes to the stress response can occur as a result of experiencing stressful events during childhood. Evidence shows that childhood trauma is associated with persistent changes in HPA axis function (Heim, Newport et al. 2000; De Bellis 2002). For example, elevated cortisol levels have been found in children who have been institutionalized when compared to children who have not been institutionalized (Carlson and Earls 1997). This alteration of HPA axis functioning due to early trauma has also been found in animal studies (Plotsky and Meaney 1993; Meaney, Tannenbaum et al. 1994; Suomi 1997; van Oers, de Kloet et al. 1998).

1.6. Link between Childhood Trauma and CVD

1.6.1. Effect of Childhood Trauma on CVD

Childhood trauma may thus lead to a higher risk of CVD by influencing a hyperactive stress response. In support of this possibility is evidence which shows that those who experience childhood trauma have higher blood pressure than those who do not (Luecken 1998; Alastalo, Raikkonen et al. 2009). High blood pressure is in turn a risk factor for CVD (Kannel 1995; Wong and Wong 2002). Obesity has also been found to be associated with childhood trauma (Felitti 1991; Felitti 1993; Williamson, Thompson et al. 2002). Overweight and obesity are also risk factors for CVD (Wong and Wong 2002; Wannamethee, Shaper et al. 2005).

Childhood trauma has been found to increase the likelihood towards CVD (Sumanen, Koskenvuo et al. 2005; Loucks, Almeida et al. 2011). In a study that used data from the Health and Social Support (HeSSup) study, which is a longitudinal study that consists of 25901 respondents representative of the Finnish population, an increased risk of CVD was found among those who reported childhood adversities (Korkeila, Vahtera et al. 2010). Another study that looked at the association between childhood family psychosocial environment and the risk for coronary heart disease using a longitudinal study that consisted of 5115 Americans, found a positive association between these two factors (Loucks, Almeida et al. 2011) Also, in a study using the ACE study data, a dose-response relationship between adverse childhood experiences and ischemic heart disease was found (Dong, Giles et al. 2004).

1.6.2. Sex Differences in the Link between Childhood Trauma and CVD

Stress reactivity may act as an underlying mechanism in the link between adverse childhood experiences and cardiovascular disease. Animal models show that women have a more hyperactive response to chronic stress than men (Handa 2007). Both human and animal data suggest that in females, the HPA axis is more reactive to stress than it is in males (Mccormick, Smythe et al. 1995; Weiss, Longhurst et al. 1999). However, the literature suggesting a more reactive stress response among females is more consistent for animal data than it is for human data (Kudielka and Kirschbaum 2005). Most studies that have assessed psychological stress in humans have found either no significant sex differences in HPA axis activity or higher cortisol responses among men to controlled lab stress tasks or acute real-life stressors such as academic exams (Kudielka and Kirschbaum 2005).

The variability in the literature concerning sex differences in HPA axis activity may be a result of the type of stressor being assessed. For example, animal models show that women have a more hyperactive response to chronic stress than men (Handa 2007). In addition, women have been found to show a greater stress response to interpersonal stressors. For example, marital conflict, and social interaction challenges have been found to elicit a greater HPA axis response among women than among men (Stroud, Tanofsky-Kraff et al. 2000; Kudielka and Kirschbaum 2005; Whited 2009). On the other hand, men but not women have been found to have significant cortisol increases to situations involving intellectual inferiority and performance failures (Stroud, Tanofsky-Kraff et al. 2000).

One explanation for sex differences in the HPA axis stress response is differences in the cognitive processing of psychological stress. For example, activation of the amygdala has been found to differ by sex in response to emotionally arousing film clips (Cahill, Haier et al. 2001; Killgore and Yurgelun-Todd 2001).

It is suggested that sex differences in stress reactivity may also be influenced by hormones. Evidence suggests that estrogen may increase CRH gene expression in he hypothalamus (Vamvakopoulos and Chrousos 1993), and that glucocorticoid-dependent negative feedback on the HPA axis is impaired by estrogen (Weiser and Handa 2009). This is supported by evidence which shows that estrogen causes an increased cortisol response to stress (Handa, Burgess et al. 1994) and that more women than men develop PTSD when exposed to a traumatic event (Seeman 1997). Also, research shows that the HPA axis is activated by estrogen and inhibited by testosterone in rodents (Putnam, Chrousos et al. 2005). In line with these findings, the link between perceived mental stress and cardiovascular disease has been found to be particularly marked among women (Iso, Date et al. 2002).

12

Since chronic stress affects CVD (Low, Salomon et al. 2009), and women are more sensitive to chronic stress than men (Handa 2007), women who experience adverse childhood events may be more likely to develop CVD than men who experience adverse childhood events. There is evidence to suggest that this may be the case. For example, in a study assessing the relationship between childhood trauma and cardiovascular disease, it was found that the risk for cardiovascular disease was greater among women than among men (Korkeila, Vahtera et al. 2010). In addition, the risk for CVD among these women was more than three times higher than that of women who had not reported adverse childhood experiences. A dose-response relationship between childhood trauma and CVD was also found among women, and after adjusting for depression this risk persisted. This association also persisted after adjusting for age, suggesting that hormonal changes in women are unlikely to explain this effect.

The authors of this study suggest that this differential risk of CVD between women and men among those who have experienced early childhood trauma may be explained by gender-dependent differences in HPA axis performance and resulting differences in stress reactivity. Prospective studies assessing differences between women and men in CVD vulnerability due to long-term stress, as well as the link between childhood trauma and CVD are limited (Korkeila, Vahtera et al. 2010).

13

1.7. Measuring Childhood Trauma

1.7.1. Scales

Numerous scales have been used to measure childhood trauma. Some of these measures for childhood trauma include the Childhood Trauma Interview (CTI), the Adverse Childhood Experiences (ACE) score, the Retrospective Assessment of Traumatic Experiences (RATE), the Child Abuse and Trauma Scale (CATS), the parent-to-child version of the Conflict Tactics Scale (CTSPC), the Parental Bonding Instrument (PBI), the Childhood Experience of Care and Abuse (CECA.Q) and the Childhood Trauma Questionnaire (CTQ). Some of the most used instruments to assess childhood trauma appear to be the PBI, the CECA.Q and the CTQ (Pietrini, Lelli et al. 2010).

The Childhood Trauma Interview assesses childhood interpersonal trauma (Fink, Bernstein et al. 1995). The ACE score measures childhood trauma by assessing abuse (emotional, physical and sexual), neglect (emotional and physical), and household dysfunction (including substance abuse, domestic violence, mental illness, having a criminal household member, and parental divorce) (Dong, Giles et al. 2004). The RATE measures loss, physical abuse, sexual abuse and verbal abuse (Gallagher, Flye et al. 1992). The CAT scale is a 38-item scale which asks about sexual, physical, and psychological mistreatment, physical or emotional neglect and experiencing a negative home environment as a child or adolescent (Sanders and Beckerlausen 1995). The CTSPC asks parents about whether their child has experienced nonviolent discipline, psychological aggression, physical

assault, neglect and sexual abuse (Mackinnon, Henderson et al. 1991). The PBI includes a care scale which assesses affection and warmth or rejection and coldness or indifference as well as a protection scale which assesses overprotection, control, intrusion and encouragement of psychological dependence, or the allowance and promotion of independence and autonomy (Mackinnon, Henderson et al. 1991). The CECA questionnaire assesses physical abuse, sexual abuse, antipathy and neglect (Smith, Lam et al. 2002). Lastly, the CTQ measures emotional, physical, and sexual abuse, as well as emotional and physical neglect (Paivio and Cramer 2004).

1.7.1. General Issues

One problem concerning the instruments used to measure childhood trauma is that they are not designed to be age specific (Strand, Sarmiento et al. 2005). There has also been controversy with regards to the validity of information from retrospective reports (Widom and Morris 1997). The use of retrospective recall concerning childhood information has particularly been questioned due to the effects of mood on the memory of autobiographical information (Paris 1995). Fallibility of memory concerning traumatic experiences such as childhood maltreatment (Williams 1994; Widom and Morris 1997; Brennen, Hasanovic et al. 2010), measurement bias (Fergusson, Horwood et al. 2000), and intentionally false reporting (Widom and Morris 1997), are other suggested problems in establishing accuracy in the retrospective recall of childhood traumatic events. Despite these criticisms of the reliability and validity of retrospective reporting, many studies have found it to be accurate for childhood maltreatment (Paivio 2001). Many of these questionnaires have acceptable psychometric properties (Roy and Perry 2004).

1.8. Factors Associated with Childhood Trauma and CVD

1.8.1. Demographic Factors

Socioeconomic status (Zielinski 2009) has been associated with childhood trauma. Aging has been associated with a loss of efficiency in the ability to retrieve autobiographical information (Borrini, Dallora et al. 1989). Socioeconomic status (McGrath, Matthews et al. 2006; Song, Ferrer et al. 2006; Tarasiuk, Greenberg-Dotan et al. 2006) and age (Booth, Kapral et al. 2006; Pinto 2007; Sniderman and Furberg 2008) have also been linked to CVD and CVD risk. Since menopausal women have a higher risk for CVD than pre-menopausal women, controlling for age may prevent hormonal changes in women from confounding the effect of childhood trauma on CVD among women when compared to men (Korkeila, Vahtera et al. 2010). Parental history of CVD also heightens the risk for CVD (Shear, Webber et al. 1985). Those who have parental history of heart disease have been found to be two to seven times more likely to have heart disease (Shear, Webber et al. 1985).

1.8.2. Health Risk Behaviors

Childhood trauma is linked with poor diet, low levels of physical activity, smoking, and alcohol abuse (Felitti, Anda et al. 1998; Anda, Croft et al. 1999). It is suggested that the decision to engage in these risk behaviors may be a coping mechanism to deal with the stress of having experienced childhood trauma (Felitti, Anda et al. 1998; De Bellis 2002). Smoking and alcohol abuse further heighten cortisol levels, which may further perpetuate these risky health behaviors (De Bellis 2002; Campbell, Moffatt et al. 2008). Poor diet (Wilcox, Parra-Medina et al. 2001), low levels of physical activity (Wilcox, Parra-Medina et al. 2001; Maximova, O'Loughlin et al. 2009), smoking (Jee, Park et al. 2007; Campbell, Moffatt et al. 2008), and alcohol abuse (Murray, Connett et al. 2002) are also all associated with CVD.

1.8.3. Stressful Life Events

Experiencing abuse or neglect in childhood seems to lead to a greater emotional and psychological sensitivity to stress in adulthood (Heim, Newport et al. 2008; McLaughlin, Green et al. 2010). This is supported by evidence showing that adults who have experienced childhood traumas are more likely than those who have not experienced these traumas to develop psychiatric disorders when confronted with subsequent life stressors (McLaughlin, Green et al. 2010).

Childhood traumatic events may affect hippocampal structure, leading to this sensitivity to recent stressful life events. The hippocampus acts to inhibit the HPA axis response to stress (McEwen 1998). It has high levels of cortisol receptors (McEwen, Dekloet et al. 1986) and is thus particularly sensitive to the effect of chronic stressful experiences (Fuchs and Flugge 1998; McEwen 1999; Sapolsky 1999; Lee, Ogle et al. 2002; Miller and O'Callaghan 2005). This atrophy of the hippocampus caused by stress further perpetuates over-activity of the stress response (Sapolsky 2001). In support of this evidence, it has been found that among individuals with post-traumatic stress disorder, traumatic events that occurred earlier in life and for a longer period of time are predictive of decreased hippocampal volume (Gurvits, Shenton et al. 1996; Vythilingam, Heim et al. 2002; Bremner, Vythilingam et al. 2003; Kitayama, Vaccarino et al. 2005). This hypersensitivity to stress as a result of decreased hippocampal volume may in turn worsen the affect of stressful stimuli on the risk for CVD among those who have experienced childhood trauma.

Stressful life events have been linked to the development of CVD. For example, work stress has been associated with about a 50% higher risk for coronary heart disease (Kivimaki, Vahtera et al. 2008). Also, neighbourhood stress has been associated with a higher likelihood for CVD mortality (Fujino, Tanabe et al. 2011). Those with coronary heart disease have been found to have significantly more stressful life events than those who do not have coronary heart disease (Rafanelli, Roncuzzi et al. 2005).

1.8.4. Depression

Childhood trauma has been associated with depression (Felitti, Anda et al. 1998; Bradley, Binder et al. 2008; Gilbert, Widom et al. 2009). There is evidence to suggest that for women, the experience of childhood sexual abuse is associated with 60% of lifetime depression, and for men it is associated with 39% of lifetime depression (Cutler and Nolenhoeksema 1991).

The stress sensitization, stress amplification, and stress inoculation hypotheses expand on the association between childhood trauma and depression in adulthood. The stress sensitization hypothesis states that those who experience childhood trauma may have an increased vulnerability to the effects that stressful life events in adulthood have on the development of depression (Hammen, Henry et al. 2000). Research suggests that childhood trauma lowers ones threshold for withstanding stress later in life, leading to a higher risk of psychopathology after experiencing mild stressful life events among those who have experienced childhood traumatic events when compared to those that have not experienced childhood traumatic events (Hammen, Henry et al. 2000; Dougherty, Klein et al. 2004; Kendler, Kuhn et al. 2004; Harkness, Bruce et al. 2006; Espejo, Hammen et al. 2007; Rudolph and Flynn 2007; McLaughlin, Conron et al. 2010). Studies have found evidence for the stress sensitization hypothesis concerning the impact of stressful life events on heightening the influence of childhood trauma on depression (Hammen, Henry et al. 2000; McLaughlin, Conron et al. 2010; Colman, Garad et al. 2012) PTSD (McLaughlin, Conron et al. 2010), anxiety disorders (McLaughlin, Conron et al. 2010) perceived stress (McLaughlin, Conron et al. 2010) and recurrence of bipolar disorder (Dienes, Hammen et al. 2006).

The stress amplification model suggests that those who have experienced adversities in childhood would have a higher risk for psychopathology after severe stressful life events later in life, but not mild stressors when compared to those who have not experienced childhood adversities (Rudolph and Flynn 2007). There is also evidence for this possibility in the literature (Abela 2001; Hankin and Abramson 2001; Eley, Sugden et al. 2004; Rudolph and Flynn 2007).

However, the stress inoculation hypothesis suggests that depression may be less likely to develop among those who experience stressful life events and have also experienced adversity in childhood (Rudolph and Flynn 2007). This hypothesis suggests that experiencing adversity in childhood may act as a buffer against the adverse effect of stressful life events on depression (Rudolph and Flynn 2007). There is also some evidence to support this possibility (Boyce and Ellis 2005).

Depression has also been linked to cardiovascular disease. It has been suggested that this link between depression and CVD is due to a heightening of the inflammatory response caused by depression (Lesperance, Frasure-Smith et al. 2004; Empana, Sykes et al. 2005). Even mild elevations in inflammation have been found to influence cardiovascular disease risk (Ridker, Cushman et al. 1997). Adolescent-onset depression has also been associated with a higher BMI in adulthood (Gaysina, Hotopf et al. 2011), which is in turn a risk factor for CVD (Kannel 1995; Wong and Wong 2002).

Research also shows an increase in both coronary heart disease (CHD) development (Ferketich, Schwartzbaum et al. 2000) and mortality (de Leon, Krumholz et al. 1998; Wassertheil-Smoller, Shumaker et al. 2004) among depressed patients. In addition, studies show that the risk of having a cardiac

20

event in depressed patients is 2-5 times higher than that of non-depressed patients (Nicholson, Kuper et al. 2006; Rutledge, Reis et al. 2006).

1.8.5. High Blood Pressure

There is evidence which shows that those who experience childhood trauma have higher blood pressure than those who do not experience childhood trauma (Luecken 1998; Alastalo, Raikkonen et al. 2009). High blood pressure is also a known risk factor for cardiovascular disease (Kannel 1995; Wong and Wong 2002).

1.8.6. Overweight/Obesity

Obesity has also been found to be associated with childhood trauma (Felitti 1991; Felitti 1993; Williamson, Thompson et al. 2002)It has also been associated with cardiovascular disease after adjustment for cholesterol levels and blood pressure (Wong and Wong 2002; Wannamethee, Shaper et al. 2005).

1.9. Conceptual Framework

To illustrate the findings from the literature outlined above which will serve as the basis for the analyses undertaken in this study, a summary of the effect that SES, age, family history of heart disease, gender, stressful life events, depression, and health risk behaviours may have on the relationship between childhood trauma and CVD have been included in a diagram (below).



Figure 1: Conceptual Framework for Relationship between Childhood Trauma and CVD

1.10. Gaps in Research

Although a relationship between childhood trauma and CVD has been established in the literature, there have been no studies to date that have addressed this association in the Canadian population. There is also a paucity of research addressing sex differences in this relationship and possible explanations for these differences. Particularly, no studies to date have explored the effect of sex in moderating the relationship between childhood trauma and CVD. A previous study has shown a larger association between childhood trauma and CVD among women than among men, but did not test this difference between sexes statistically (Korkeila, Vahtera et al. 2010).

There is evidence that childhood trauma may lead to a hypersensitivity to stress (Meaney, Tannenbaum et al. 1994; Carlson and Earls 1997; Heim, Newport et al. 2000; Heim and Nemeroff 2001; De Bellis 2002). Evidence also suggests that vulnerability to stress observed among those who have experienced childhood trauma may be heightened by stressful life events (McLaughlin, Green et al. 2010). Also, it is possible that depression may lead to HPA axis dysfunction (Neigh and Nemeroff 2006). The allostatic load hypothesis further suggests that HPA axis dysfunction may increase the risk for CVD (McEwen 1998). This suggests that stressful life events and depression may heighten the influence of childhood trauma on CVD. Since estrogen is suggested to impact HPA axis dysfunction, this effect may be higher among women than among men (Handa, Burgess et al. 1994; Weiser and Handa 2009). However, this possibility has not previously been explored. In addition, health risk behaviors and depression may be intermediate factors in the relationship between childhood trauma and CVD. It is suggested that those who experience childhood trauma are more likely to engage in health risk behaviors (Felitti, Anda et al. 1998; Campbell, Moffatt et al. 2008) and are also more likely to be depressed (Bradley, Binder et al. 2008). Also, many health risk behaviors have been associated with CVD (Wilcox, Parra-Medina et al. 2001; Murray, Connett et al. 2002; Jee, Park et al. 2007; Maximova, O'Loughlin et al. 2009). Depression has also been associated with CVD (Nicholson, Kuper et al. 2006; Rutledge, Reis et al. 2006). The effect of health risk behaviors and depression in mediating the relationship between childhood trauma and CVD has also not been previously addressed in the literature.

1.11. Statement of Problem

Childhood trauma is highly prevalent in the Canadian population and is becoming more common as time goes by (Thompson and Cui 2000). The allostatic load hypothesis suggests that chronic stressors lead to adverse physical health consequences (Mcewen and Stellar 1993). Corroborating with the allostatic load hypothesis is research that suggests that childhood trauma is a risk factor for CVD (van Oers, de Kloet et al. 1998; Dong, Giles et al. 2004; Korkeila, Vahtera et al. 2010). Since estrogen is suggested to perpetuate HPA axis dysregulation leading to a hypersensitivity to stress (Handa, Burgess et al. 1994; Weiser and Handa 2009), the association between childhood trauma and CVD may be particularly heightened among women.
1.12. Purpose of Study

The purpose of this study is to address sex differences in the relationship between childhood trauma and CVD and possible pathways and mechanisms for these differences.

1.13. Public Health Implications and Significance of Study

The significance of this research is to develop a greater understanding of the influence of early life traumatic experiences on CVD. It is also to inform public health policy so that possible emerging risk groups such as women who experience childhood trauma can be considered to a greater extent in both clinical and public health practice.

There have been no studies to date that have explored the association between childhood trauma and CVD in the Canadian population. In addition, there are few studies that have examined sex differences in the association between childhood trauma and CVD, and none that have assessed this as a primary analysis.

1.14. Research Objectives

1.14.1. Primary Objective

The proposed research will assess whether women who experience childhood trauma are more likely than men who experience childhood trauma to have CVD when controlling for age and socioeconomic status (SES).

It is expected that the effect of childhood trauma on CVD will be stronger among women than among men because females have been found to have a more hyperactive response to stress than males (Mccormick, Smythe et al. 1995; Weiss, Longhurst et al. 1999; Handa 2007). Chronic stress has been linked to CVD due to its perpetuation of CVD risk factors such as prolonged elevation of blood pressure and abdominal obesity (Howlett, Rees et al. 1985; McEwen 1998; Lewington, Clarke et al. 2002; Wong and Wong 2002). Thus, chronic stressors such as childhood trauma may have a stronger influence on CVD among women when compared to men after controlling for possible confounders.

1.14.2. Secondary Objectives

One of the secondary objectives was to investigate whether women who experience childhood trauma are more likely than men who experience childhood trauma to have CVD if they have recently experienced stressful life events or depression when controlling for age, and SES. Since evidence suggests that traumatic events may heighten the stress response to a greater extent among women than men (Seeman 1997), it was hypothesized that the impact of childhood trauma on CVD after the experience of recent life stressors and depression will be greater among women than among men after controlling for possible confounders.

The other secondary objective was to address whether health risk behaviours or depression mediate the relationship between childhood trauma and CVD and whether this is heightened among women when compared to

men. It was hypothesized that since health risk behaviours may be used as a coping mechanism to deal with stress due childhood trauma (Felitti, Anda et al. 1998; De Bellis 2002), and depression has been associated with childhood trauma to a greater extent among women than among men (Cutler and Nolenhoeksema 1991), the mediation effects of health risk behaviours and depression on the relationship between childhood trauma and CVD would be heightened among women when compared to men.

1.14.3. Hypotheses

Hypothesis 1: Those who report childhood trauma will be more likely than those who do not report childhood trauma to have CVD or be at higher risk for CVD (due to high blood pressure or overweight/obesity).

Hypothesis 2: Women who report childhood trauma will be more likely than men who report childhood trauma to have CVD or be at higher risk for CVD (due high blood pressure or overweight/obesity).

Hypothesis 3: Childhood trauma will be more likely to lead to CVD and higher risk for CVD (high blood pressure or overweight/obesity) among those who report recent stressful life events when compared to those who do not report recent stressful life events. This effect will be higher among women than among men. Hypothesis 4: Depression will heighten the impact of childhood trauma on CVD and higher risk for CVD (high blood pressure or overweight/obesity), with this effect being higher among women than among men.

Hypothesis 5: Depression may mediate the relationship between childhood trauma and CVD, with this effect being stronger among women when compared to men.

Hypothesis 6: Health risk behaviors may mediate the relationship between childhood trauma and CVD, with this effect being stronger among women when compared to men.

1.15. Structure of this Thesis

To address the research questions outlined above, a study was conducted using data from the National Population Health Survey (NPHS) which is a prospective study conducted by Statistics Canada. In the second chapter of this thesis, the methodology used for this study will be discussed including information concerning the sample for this study, the measures used for this study and the statistical analyses that were conducted. The third chapter will address the results of this study. The last chapter will integrate the findings of this study with previous research, outline the general implications of the findings, outline the strengths and limitations of this study and discuss future directions.

CHAPTER 2.0 METHODS

2.1. Data Source: National Population Health Survey

This research used data from the National Population Health Survey (NPHS), which is a prospective study conducted by Statistics Canada to collect longitudinal information regarding the health and socio-demographic characteristics of the Canadian population. The first cycle of data collection was in 1994/1995, and participants were followed up every two years. During the first three cycles of the NPHS (1994/95 to 1998/99), the survey was conducted both cross-sectionally and longitudinally. However, beginning in cycle four (2000/2001) the NPHS Household component became longitudinal only, with the cross-sectional component being taken over by the Canadian Community Health Survey (CCHS).

The NPHS Household component has followed a nationally representative sample of 17,276 Canadians since 1994. This sample has been contacted every two years, with the most recent data collection in 2008/09. The attrition rate in the first cycle (1994/95) of the NPHS was 9.3% (Statistics Canada 2010a). The cumulative attrition rate by cycle eight (2008/09) was 42% (Statistics Canada 2010a).

Although the target population of the NPHS included household residents in the ten Canadian provinces in 1994/1995, residents of some remote areas in Ontario and Quebec were excluded (Statistics Canada 2010a). Residents of health institutions, those living on Native reserves and Crown

lands, and full-time Canadian Forces members who lived on Canadian Forces bases were also excluded from the sample (Statistics Canada 2010a).

The NPHS uses a stratified multi-stage survey design (Statistics Canada 2010a). In the first stage, geographic and/or socio-economic strata were formed and within each stratum, approximately six clusters were selected (Statistics Canada 2010a). These clusters were usually Census Enumeration Areas and were selected with Probability Proportional to Size (Statistics Canada 2010a). In the second stage, a sample of dwellings was chosen within each cluster (Statistics Canada 2010a). Due to this complex multi-stage survey design, the bootstrap method was required for the purposes of this study to calculate variance estimates.

2.2. Study Design

This study used data from the NPHS to assess the impact of childhood trauma on CVD in a retrospective cohort design.

2.3. Study Population and Exclusion Criteria

The subjects for this study included 6881 members of Statistics Canada's National Population Health Survey (NPHS) between the ages of 18 and 49 who reported on seven childhood traumatic events at baseline (1994/1995) including parental divorce, physical abuse, parental substance abuse, long hospital stay, being sent away from home for wrongdoing, parental unemployment, and frightening experiences that were thought about for years after. Those who were above the age of 49 at baseline were excluded from the sample because childhood trauma is retrospectively assessed in the NPHS, and older participants may have more trouble accurately remembering childhood traumatic events. Age has been associated with impairment of recall (Erngrund, Mantyla et al. 1996).

Those above the age of 49 were also excluded to reduce the possibility of survivor bias. The effect of early life exposures such as smoking on heart disease has been found to decline with age (The American Heart Association 1978; Kannel and Larson 1993; Tate, Manfreda et al. 1998). For example, although at younger ages disadvantaged groups show greater mortality, there is a reversal in this pattern in old age (Corti, Guralnik et al. 1999; Thornton 2004). Such attenuated associations in old age are suggested to be the result of selective survival rather than truly diminished effects (Vaupel and Yashin 1985; Mohtashemi and Levins 2002). Also, in the Framingham study, the impact of smoking on risk for coronary heart disease was significant for men who were between the ages of 35 and 64 but not for men between the ages of 65 and 94 (Kannel and Larson 1993). In 2008/09 our sample is between the ages of 32 and 63.

Those who had inconsistent reports of childhood traumatic events when comparing reports from 1994/95 (cycle 1) and 2008/09 (cycle 8) were also excluded from the analyses. Those who consistently reported childhood traumatic events were those who reported either "yes" or "no" for having

experienced childhood trauma in both cycle 1 and cycle 8. Thus, those who initially reported childhood traumatic events (cycle 1) but did not report their occurrence 2008/09 (cycle 8) and those who did not initially report any childhood traumatic events (cycle 1) but reported their occurrence 2008/09 (cycle 8) were excluded from the sample.

Members of the NPHS who were inconsistent in their reporting of childhood traumatic events were excluded in order to reduce possible bias due to selective reporting of childhood trauma influenced by current mental state. For example, amplification of recall for perceived life threats have been found among those with a lack of post-traumatic stress syndrome (PTSD) symptom improvement when compared to those who did show PTSD symptom improvement (Heir, Piatigorsky et al. 2009).

2.4. Measures

The following describes measures from the NPHS that were used for this study and the cycles in which they were used.





Figure 2: Flow Diagram for NPHS Data Use

2.4.1. Exposure of Interest: Childhood Traumatic Events

Childhood trauma at baseline was the primary risk factor for this study. It was assessed in the NPHS using the "Trauma Index" (Thompson and Cui 2000). Participants were asked whether they had experienced seven traumatic events as a child or teenager, before they moved out of the house. Members of the NPHS were asked to answer the following questions to assess childhood traumatic events: (1) "did you spend 2 weeks or more in the hospital?" (2) "did your parents get a divorce?" (3) "did your father or mother not have a job for a long time when they wanted to be working?" (4) "did something happen that scared you so much you thought about it for years after?" (5) "were you sent away from home because you did something wrong?" (6) "did either of your parents drink or use drugs so often that it caused problems for the family?" and (7) "were you ever physically abused by someone close to you?" (Statistics Canada 2010b).

For the purposes of this study a categorical variable for childhood trauma was created with the following categories: (1) those who reported no childhood traumatic events, (2) those who reported one or two childhood traumatic events and (3) those who reported three or more childhood traumatic events. Childhood trauma was categorized in this way because previous studies have found strong graded relationships between childhood trauma and adverse psychological and physical health outcomes (Anda, Croft et al. 1999; Dube, Anda et al. 2002; Dong, Dube et al. 2003). In addition, many forms of childhood maltreatment co-occur (Dong, Anda et al. 2004), and assessing the cumulative influence of these interrelated events rather than one childhood

traumatic event is suggested to be a more appropriate method for investigating the effects of childhood trauma (Dong, Anda et al. 2004).

2.4.2. Primary Outcome of Interest: Cardiovascular Disease

The cumulative incidence of CVD between 1994/95 and 2008/09 was used as the primary outcome. Self-reports of heart disease, self-reported use of heart medication, and deaths due to CVD were combined to assess CVD. Heart disease was measured every two years for all members of the NPHS with the question "do you have heart disease?" (Statistics Canada 2010b). This was asked of all NPHS respondents (Statistics Canada 2010b). The use of heart disease medication was assessed in the NPHS by asking "in the past month, did you take medicine for the heart?" (Statistics Canada 2010b). This question was asked of all respondents in the NPHS above the age of 12 (Statistics Canada 2010b). The possible responses for both of these questions were "yes", "no" and "don't know" (Statistics Canada 2010b).

The causes of death of members from the NPHS are coded using the International Statistical Classification of Diseases and Related Problems (ICD-10) (Statistics Canada 2010a). The death of NPHS members is coded after attaining confirmation with regards to both the dates and causes of death using the Canadian Vital Statistics Database (Statistics Canada 2010a). ICD-10 codes for ischemic heart disease (I20-I25) or heart failure (I50-150.9) were used to classify participants as having died due to CVD.

2.4.3. Secondary Outcomes of Interest: High Blood Pressure and Overweight/obesity

High Blood Pressure

High blood pressure was measured in the NPHS every two years by selfreported diagnosis for all respondents 12 years of age or older (Statistics Canada 2010b). Those who were included as having high blood pressure in the study were those who reported "yes" to the question "do you have high blood pressure?" (Statistics Canada 2010b). The cumulative incidence of high blood pressure was used for the purposes of this study.

Overweight/Obesity

The NPHS also assesses overweight and obesity in every cycle (Statistics Canada 2010b). Body Mass Index was derived in the NPHS based on self-reported height, weight and sex (Statistics Canada 2010c). BMI was assessed for all members of the NPHS, with the exception of pregnant women (Statistics Canada 2010b). The body mass index (BMI) groups included underweight (BMI less than 18.4kg/m²) normal weight (BMI between 18.5kg/m² and 25kg/m²), overweight (BMI between 25kg/m² and 29.9kg/m²), and obese (30kg/m² or more) (Statistics Canada 2010b).

For the purposes of this study the cumulative incidence of overweight/obesity was used. Overweight and obesity were combined into one category, with underweight/normal weight as the reference category.

2.4.4. Covariates

Age at baseline was controlled for, and used as a continuous variable. Socioeconomic status (SES) at baseline was also controlled for. To assess SES, educational attainment and income adequacy were combined into one dichotomous variable. Although income is a common marker of social standing, health studies have started to use educational level instead as a marker of socioeconomic status (Elo and Preston 1996).

Some reasons for the use of educational attainment as a marker of socioeconomic status are that not all people have an income, and health impairments in adulthood probably affects educational attainment less than employment and income (Elo and Preston 1996). The stability of educational attainment however can also mask changes in the life circumstances of participants (Elo and Preston 1996). Thus, both educational attainment and income adequacy were used to assess SES for the purposes of this study. A combined measure for SES using both income and education has been found to predict risk of death from coronary heart disease better than income or education separately (Bucher and Ragland 1995).

Highest level of education was asked of all respondents and was a derived variable in the NPHS based on answers to the following three questions (1) "excluding kindergarten, how many years of elementary and high school have you successfully completed?" (2) "have you graduated from high school?" and (3) "what is the highest level of education that you have attained?" (Statistics Canada 2010b).

The categories for this variable included (1) less than secondary school education (2) secondary school graduation (3) some post-secondary and (4) post-secondary graduation. This variable was dichotomized for the purposes of this study with those who reported some post-secondary education and postsecondary graduation labeled as "high education" and those who reported less than secondary school education and secondary education as "low education" (Statistics Canada 2010b).

Income adequacy was also asked of all participants and derived in the NPHS using the following question: "what is your best estimate of the total income, before taxes and deductions, of all household members from all sources in the past 12 months?" (Statistics Canada 2010b). Respondents then classified their household income as one of the following: (1) less than 20,000, 20,000 or more, or no income (2) less than 10,000 or 10,000 or more (3) less than 5,000 or 5,000 or more (4) less than 15,000 or 15,000 or more (5) less than 40,000, or 40,000 or more (6) less than 30,000, or 30,000 or more (7) < 50,000, 50,000 to <60,000, 60,000 to <80,000, or >80,000 (Statistics Canada 2010b). These questions were used by the NPHS to create two categories for income adequacy: low income, and middle/high income (Statistics Canada 2010b).

The two variables for educational status and income adequacy were then combined, with those who reported both "low education" and "low income" classified as "low SES". The reference category was "middle-high

SES" and included those who reported "middle/high income" and "high education" as well as those who reported one of the two, since education (Gardarsdottir, Hardarson et al. 1998) and high income (Andersen, Osler et al. 2003) have both been found to be protective for cardiovascular disease morbidity and mortality.

Family history of heart disease was only assessed in cycle 3 (1998/99) for participants that reported having some knowledge of their birth family's health history (Statistics Canada 2010b). Participants in the NPHS were asked: "did your birth mother ever have heart disease?" and "did your birth father ever have heart disease?" and "did your birth father ever have heart disease?" (Statistics Canada 2010b). For the purposes of this study, family history of heart disease was assessed as a dichotomous variable with those who had one or two parents with heart disease coded as having family history of heart disease.

2.4.5. Possible Mediators: Depression and Health Risk Behaviours

Depression

The NPHS assessed depression using an 8-point scale measure: the Composite International Diagnostic Interview Short Form for Major Depression (CIDI-SFMD), which has been validated and was developed from the full Composite International Diagnostic Interview (CIDI) (Kessler RC 1998). The larger CIDI is a standardized diagnostic interview, which was designed by the World Health Organization to assess mental health disorders (Wittchen 1994). When compared to the full CIDI, 90% sensitivity and 94% specificity has been found for classifying major depressive disorder using the CIDI-SF (Kessler RC 1998).

Depression as defined by the Diagnostic and Statistical Manual of Mental Disorders, Fourth Edition (DSM-IV) (American Psychiatric Association 1994) is assessed by the CIDI-SFMD by asking about symptoms of depression during the preceding twelve months (Kessler RC 1998). According to the DSM-IV criteria, a major depressive episode is classified by having either depressed mood or loss of interest, in addition to at least 4 other depressive symptoms for a two-week period in the preceding year (American Psychiatric Association 1994). The other 5 depressive symptoms can include (1) change in appetite or weight (2) sleep disturbances (either hypersomnia or insomnia) (3) psychomotor changes such as agitation (e.g. pacing, or inability to sit still) or retardation (e.g. slowed speech, or slowed body movements) (4) fatigue and (5) a sense of worthlessness or guilt (6) diminished ability to think or concentrate (7) recurrent thoughts of death (suicidal ideation or attempt) (American Psychiatric Association 1994). Corresponding to the DSM-IV criteria of 5-9 symptoms to classify a major depressive episode (American Psychiatric Association 1994), a score of 5 or higher on a 0-8 scale using the CIDI-SFMD was considered as having major depression (Kessler RC 1998). Depression was assessed at baseline for the purposes of this study.

Health Risk Behavior: Smoking

Smoking was also assessed at baseline. Categories for self-reported smoking status in the NPHS included smoking "everyday", "occasionally", or "not at

all" (Statistics Canada 2010b). This variable was recoded for the purposes of this study as a dichotomous variable combining those who reported smoking daily and occasionally, with those who reported not smoking at all as the reference category.

Health Risk Behavior: Low Physical Activity

The physical activity index is a derived variable in the NPHS based on questions asking whether participants have engaged in 26 different physical activities in the past 3 months including walking for exercise, gardening or yard work, and swimming, as well as the number of times they engaged in these activities and the time spent participating in these activities (Statistics Canada 2010c).

The physical activity index was separated in the NPHS into three categories: active, moderately active, and inactive (Statistics Canada 2010c). Being active is defined as those that average 3.0+ kcal/kg/day of energy expenditure (Statistics Canada 2010c). Being moderately active is defined as those who average 1.5-2.9 kcal/kg/day (Statistics Canada 2010c). Being inactive is defined as those who expend less than 1.5 kcal/kg of energy per day (Statistics Canada 2010c). This variable was assessed at baseline, and was dichotomized for the purposes of this study, with those who reported being active or moderately active combined and used as the reference category.

Health Risk Behavior: Heavy Drinking

Average daily alcohol consumption was a derived variable in the NPHS, which took the reported weekly total of alcohol consumed and divided it by seven (Statistics Canada 2010c). Heavy drinking was classified for the purposes of this study as an average of more than two drinks per day for men and an average of more than one drink per day for women (Jensen, Andersen et al. 2002; United States Department of Health and Human Services 2005). A dichotomous variable was created for heavy drinking with those who did not fit these criteria as the reference category. Heavy drinking was assessed at baseline.

Health Risk Behavior: Poor Diet

Self-perceived eating habits were assessed in the NPHS by asking: in general, would you say that your eating habits are: "excellent", "very good", "good", "fair" or "poor" (Statistics Canada 2010b). A dichotomous variable was created for poor diet with those who reported "excellent", "very good", "good", "good", and "fair" eating habits as the reference category. Poor diet was assessed at baseline for the purposes of this study.

2.4.6. Possible Effect Modifying Factor: Stressful life events

A categorical variable with three categories was created for stressful life events by combining self-reports of divorce, self-reports of unemployment, high work stress and high chronic stress at baseline. The three categories consisted of those who (1) did not report any stressful life events (2) reported one stressful life event (3) reported two or more stressful life events. The variable for stressful life events was categorized in this way to observe the cumulative effect of stressful life events on heightening the impact of childhood trauma. This also follows what other studies addressing similar associations have done (Colman, Garad et al. 2012).

Current labor force status was a derived variable in the NPHS using reports of working status in the last 12 months (Statistics Canada 2010c). The two categories consisted of "employed" and "unemployed" (Statistics Canada 2010b). Marital status was assessed by the NPHS by asking "what is your current marital status?". The categories consisted of (1) now married (2) common-law (3) living with a partner (4) single (never married) (5) widowed (6) separated (7) divorced (Statistics Canada 2010b). This variabe was recoded with those who reported being married, common-law, living with a partner and single (never married) as the reference category. Those who were widowed, separated and divorced were combined since marital dissolution has been linked with higher cardiovascular mortality (Lynch, Kaplan et al. 1996; Matthews and Gump 2002).

Work stress is measured in the NPHS using the work stress index (Statistics Canada 2010b). This index combines responses to the following questions: "please tell me if you strongly agree, agree, neither agree nor disagree, disagree, or strongly disagree" (1) your job requires you to learn new things, (2) your job requires a high level of skill (3) your job allows you freedom to decide how you do your job (4) your job requires that you do things over and over (5) your job is very hectic (6) you are free from conflicting demands that others make (7) your job security is good (8) your

job requires a lot of physical effort (9) you have a lot to say about what happens in your job (10) you are exposed to hostility or conflict from the people you work with (11) your supervisor is helpful in getting the job done and (12) the people you work with are helpful in getting the job done (Statistics Canada 2010b). High work stress was defined as those who are above the 90th percentile on this scale. The 90th percentile has been used to classify high stress in previous studies (Pope, Tillman et al. 2005; Colman, Garad et al. 2012).

Chronic stress is measured by the following questions for which members of the NPHS either responded "true", "false", "yes", or "no": (1) you are trying to take on too many things at once (2) there is too much pressure to be like other people (3) too much is expected of you by others (4) you don't have enough money to buy the things you need (5) your friends are a bad influence (6) you would like to move but you cannot (7) your neighborhood or community is too noisy or too polluted (8) you have a parent, a child or partner who is in very bad health and may die (9) someone in your family has an alcohol or drug problem (10) people are too critical of you or what you do and (11) "do you have any children?" (Statistics Canada 2010b). This study used the general chronic stress index in the NPHS, which combines these items (Statistics Canada 2010b). High chronic stress was defined as those who are above the 90th percentile on this scale (Pope, Tillman et al. 2005; Colman, Garad et al. 2012)

2.5. Statistical Analysis

The associations between childhood traumatic events, sex and the cumulative incidence of CVD were assessed from 1994/95 to 2008/09 using logistic regression adjusting for age, and socioeconomic status. High blood pressure and overweight/obesity may be intermediate factors in the relationship between childhood trauma and CVD. Also high blood pressure and overweight/obesity are very strongly related to CVD in the literature and are often used to assess cardiovascular disease risk. Thus, high blood pressure and overweight/obesity were assessed as secondary outcomes. The cumulative incidence of both high blood pressure and overweight/obesity were used for the purposes of this study.

Cumulative incidence is the proportion of an initially disease free population that develops an outcome after a specified period of time. The cumulative incidences of CVD, high blood pressure and overweight/obesity over 15 years (1994/95 to 2008/09) were used for the purposes of this study. Since CVD is a rare outcome, the odds ratios that were attained using CVD as the outcome approximate the relative risk. An odds ratio for the purposes of this study refers to the ratio between the odds of an outcome for those who report exposure to childhood traumatic events and the odds of an outcome for those who do not report exposure to childhood traumatic events.

The effect of childhood trauma was first assessed for CVD. An interaction term between childhood trauma and sex was assessed with CVD as the dependent variable to determine whether the effect of childhood trauma on CVD is heightened among women when compared to men. This interaction

was also evaluated using high blood pressure and overweight/obesity as outcomes. Significant interaction terms between childhood trauma and sex were then stratified by sex (male or female) to understand interaction effects.

The second stage of the analysis was to address possible mediators and modifying factors. Whether recent stressful life events modify the relationship between childhood trauma and CVD was first investigated. Thus, an interaction term between childhood trauma and stressful life events was explored for CVD. Significant interaction terms were then stratified by the categories for stressful life events to understand the interaction effects and by sex (male or female) to investigate whether these associations were stronger among women than men. The effect of depression in heightening the effect of childhood trauma on CVD was also assessed. Significant interactions were to be stratified by depression to understand interaction effects and by sex as well.

It is unclear in the literature for whether depression is a modifying or mediating factor in the relationship between childhood trauma and CVD. As a result, depression was also assessed as a possible mediator. Evidence shows that health risk behaviors may also mediate the relationship between childhood traumatic events and CVD in adulthood. Thus, health risk behaviors were investigated as mediators as well. The health risk behaviors assessed for the purposes of this study included reports of being physically inactive, poor diet, heavy drinking and smoking. The variable for childhood traumatic events was dichotomized to assess mediation (Baron and Kenny 1986; Muller, Judd et al.

2005). The causal steps strategy and the product of coefficients approach were both used to assess mediation.

The causal steps strategy was delineated by Baron and Kenny in 1986 and consists of a series of analyses to determine mediation (Baron and Kenny 1986). In order to demonstrate mediation using this approach the following three models were used:

LOGIT [P (CVD| Childhood Trauma)] = α + β₁₀Childhood Trauma
LOGIT [P (Mediator| Childhood Trauma)] = α + β₂₀Childhood Trauma
LOGIT [P (CVD| Childhood Trauma, Mediator)] = α + β₃₀Childhood Trauma + β₃₁Mediator

According to this approach, four conditions must be met in order to establish mediation. First, in equation 1 there must be an overall effect of the independent variable (childhood traumatic events) on the dependent variable (CVD) ($\beta_{10} \neq 0$). In equation 2 the effect of the independent variable on the mediator must also be significant ($\beta_{20} \neq 0$). In equation 3, there must be a significant effect of the mediator on the outcome while controlling for the independent variable ($\beta_{31} \neq 0$). Lastly, the residual direct effect of the independent variable on the outcome in equation 3 (β_{30}) should be smaller in absolute value than the overall effect of the independent variable on the outcome in equation 1 (β_{10}). The individual effects of four health risk behaviours (smoking, heavy drinking, poor diet, physical inactivity) and depression on mediating the relationship between childhood trauma and CVD were to be assessed, if a relationship was first found to exist between childhood trauma and CVD.

This approach however, has been criticized for having low power, and also for not quantifying the indirect effect (Hayes 2009). Instead of quantifying this effect, it must be logically inferred by the hypothesis tests. For this reason, the product of coefficients approach was also used to assess mediation.

The user written command for Stata 11, binary_mediation, was used to assess mediation through the product of coefficients approach. The program standardizes all the coefficients for both ordinary least squares and logit models, allowing for the use of binary outcomes to assess mediation using this approach.

In order to establish mediation, the relationship between the independent variable and the outcome (c) must first be significant (see Figure 2.1). In a simple mediation model a is the coefficient in the model in which the independent variable (childhood trauma) predicts the mediator, and b is the coefficient which predicts the outcome (CVD) from the mediator, controlling for the independent variable (Hayes 2009).

The coefficient that predicts the outcome from the independent variable controlling for the mediator (c') is the direct effect. The indirect effect of the independent variable on the outcome through the mediator is the product of a, and b. The indirect effect is the extent to which a change in the outcome occurs when the independent variable is held constant, but the effect of the mediator on the outcome has the same impact that would have occurred if the independent variable had increased. If the indirect effect is significant but the direct effect is non-significant, this suggests full mediation. If both the indirect and direct effects are significant, this suggests partial mediation.



Figure 2.1: Simple Mediation Model

Mediated moderation was then assessed to investigate whether the mediators explain the heightened effect of childhood trauma among women when compared to men. It was assessed using the approach outlined by Muller et al (2005) (Muller, Judd et al. 2005). According to this approach, the following three models were used for the purposes of this study to assess mediated moderation:

(4) LOGIT [P (CVD| Childhood Trauma, Sex, Childhood Trauma*Sex)] = α + β_{41} Childhood Trauma + β_{42} Sex + β_{43} Childhood Trauma*Sex (5) LOGIT [P (Mediator| Childhood Trauma, Sex, Childhood Trauma*Sex)] = α + β_{51} Childhood Trauma + β_{52} Sex + β_{53} Childhood Trauma*Sex (6) LOGIT [P (CVD| Childhood Trauma, Sex, Childhood Trauma*Sex, Mediator, Mediator*Sex)] = α + β_{61} Childhood Trauma + β_{62} Sex + β_{63} Childhood Trauma*Sex + β_{64} Mediator + β_{65} Mediator*Sex

These models are also illustrated in Figure 2.2. According to Muller et al (2005), in order to have evidence of mediated moderation, there must first be moderation. Thus, the magnitude of the overall effect of childhood trauma (the independent variable) on CVD (the outcome variable) must depend on sex (equation 4). After this effect is established, at least one of the two indirect paths from childhood trauma and CVD must be moderated.



Figure 2.2: Models illustrating mediated moderation

In the first path the effect of childhood trauma on the mediator depends on sex. Thus, significance must be found for (1) the interaction effect between childhood trauma and sex on the mediator ($\beta_{53} \neq 0$) and (2) the direct effect of the mediator on CVD in equation 6 ($\beta_{64} \neq 0$). In the second path, the effect of the mediator on CVD depends on sex. Thus significance must be found for (1) the interaction effect between the mediator and sex for CVD ($\beta_{65} \neq 0$) and (2) the direct effect of childhood trauma on the mediator equation 5 ($\beta_{51} \neq 0$). So either one or both of these two patterns must exist in order to conclude mediated moderation: (1) both β_{53} and β_{64} are significant and/or (2) both β_{51} and β_{65} are significant. Lastly, when compared to the overall interaction effect between childhood trauma and sex for CVD, the residual interaction effect (β_{63}) should be reduced in magnitude. STATA 11 was used to conduct the analyses.

2.6 Sensitivity Analyses

Sensitivity analyses were conducted in order to determine whether the exclusion of certain variables or groups of people would have an effect on the results of the study. A sensitivity analysis was administered for the Trauma Index, with the item "two weeks or longer in hospital" removed to address possible misclassification of the exposure since members of the NPHS who have spent two weeks or longer in a hospital as children may have been hospitalized due to early cardiovascular conditions, possibly introducing bias.

When excluding this item, the interaction effect between childhood trauma and stressful life events disappeared. However, all of the other results assessing CVD, high blood pressure and overweight/obesity as dependent variables remained consistent with results including the item "two weeks or longer in hospital" in the assessment for childhood trauma. Since the exclusion of this item from the overall index did not have much of an impact on the results, the decision was made for it to remain in the childhood trauma variable for the purposes of this study.

A sensitivity analysis was also conducted to assess whether family history of heart disease should be added as a covariate when looking at CVD as the outcome variable. The only change that occurred when controlling for family history of heart disease was that the impact of one or two childhood traumatic events on CVD was no longer significant. Results with this variable

included in the model and not included in the model were thus very similar. For this reason, it was not included as a covariate for the purposes of this study.

Results were also compared using a variable for income adequacy available in the NPHS with four categories, rather than the dichotomous variable created for SES. The use of the income adequacy variable as a covariate had little effect on the results and thus the SES variable created for the purposes of this study was used.

A sensitivity analysis was also conducted to assess whether the exclusion of inconsistent reporters had a significant impact on results for the primary outcome (see Tables 3.5 and 3.6). Similar to the results found with inconsistent reporters excluded, a significant dose-response relationship was found between childhood trauma and CVD. However, the interaction effect between childhood trauma and sex for CVD was not found to be significant. All of the other associations including the interaction effect between childhood trauma and stressful life events on CVD were similar to those found with inconsistent reporters excluded. The exclusion of inconsistent reporters was thus not found to have a dramatic effect on the results.

There were 17, 276 NPHS members in the sample at the beginning of the study. After the exclusion of (1) those that did not report on childhood traumatic events (2) those who were younger than 18 years of age or over 49 years of age at baseline and (3) those who inconsistently reported childhood traumatic events, the final sample consisted of 6881 members of the NPHS.

The incidence of CVD between 1994 and 2009 was 9%. Overweight or obesity was reported by 68.40% of the sample while high blood pressure was reported by 17.25% of the sample between 1994 and 2009. The prevalence of males in the sample was 48.10% while the prevalence of women was 50.90%. For those who reported on childhood traumatic events, 37.39% of the sample reported 1 or 2 childhood traumatic events while 13.52% reported more than 3 childhood traumatic events.

For the health risk behaviors, prevalence's of 36.59%, 3.98%, 19.66% and 60.07% were found for smoking, poor diet, heavy drinking and physical inactivity, respectively. At baseline 6.79% of the sample reported being depressed. At least one stressful life event was reported by 48% of the sample.

% Prevalence						
	Total	Inconsistent	CVD	No CVD	Completed	Missing for
					for CVD	CVD
	(n=6881)	(<i>n</i> =1163)	(<i>n</i> = 589)	(<i>n</i> = 3459)	(<i>n</i> = 3999)	(<i>n</i> =2882)
Age						
18-25	20.42%	21.90%	7.61%	19.13%	17.45%	24.53%
26-31	19.29%	18.89%	9.95%	18.97%	17.66%	21.55%
32-37	24.37%	23.27%	23.85%	25.15%	24.96%	23.54%
38-43	19.51%	19.22%	26.86%	21.03%	21.88%	16.23%
44-49	16.42%	16.72%	31.73%	15.72%	18.05%	14.15%
Sex						
Male	48.10%	47.28%	56.95%	47.84%	49.17%	49.02%
Female	50.90%	52.72%	43.05%	52.16%	50.83%	50.98%
Low SES						
No	93.72%	96.80%	92.54%	95.90%	95.41%	91.30%
Yes	6.28%	3.20%	7.46%	4.10%	4.59%	8.70%
Smoker						
No	63.41%	69.63%	56.93%	67.36%	65.84%	60.04%
Yes	36.59%	30.37%	43.07%	32.64%	34.16%	39.96%
Poor Diet						
No	96.02%	97.89%	95.34%	96.51%	96.35%	95.06%
Yes	3.98%	2.11%	4.66%	3.49%	3.65%	4.94%
Heavy						
Drinker						
No	80.34%	79.19%	83.11%	80.43%	80.82%	79.63%
Yes	19.66%	20.81%	16.89%	19.57%	19.18%	20.37%
Physically						
inactive						
No	39.93%	43.99%	35.90%	40.63%	39.94%	39.91%
Yes	60.07%	56.01%	64.10%	59.37%	60.06%	60.09%
Depressed						
No	93.21%	94.43%	90.80%	93.59%	93.18%	93.25%
Yes	6.79%	5.57%	9.20%	6.41%	6.82%	6.75%
Stressful life						
events	E1.051	55 5101	16.1011	54050	54 (52)	40.1051
0	51.97%	55.61%	46.43%	56.07%	54.67%	48.19%
1	20.41%	21.08%	24.00%	19.87%	20.47%	20.34%
>=2	27.62%	23.30%	29.56%	24.07%	24.86%	31.47%
Overweight/						
obese	50000	55 (70)	27 700/	55 570/	52.05%	(0.58%)
NO	30.99%	55.0/%	57.70%	33.37%	52.95%	02.38%
Yes	45.01%	44.33%	62.30%	44.43%	47.05%	37.42%
High Blood						
Tressure No	06 75%	07.08%	87 / 20/	07 500/	06.120/	07.63%
INO Vcc	3 2504	2 0.00%	07.40%	2/.39%	2 90.12%	2 3 7 %
Childhood	3.23%	2.9270	12.32%	2.4170	3.00%	2.31%
Trauma						
	10 00%	46.07%	A1 3404	51 36%	/0.01%	17 95%
1 or 2	37 300%	51 52%	30 75%	35 5/1%	36 15%	30 1104
<u>1 01 2</u>	13 52%	2 41%	18 91%	13 10%	13 95%	12 9/1%
>=3	13.3270	2.4170	10.71%	13.10%	13.7370	12.7470

Table 3.0 Baseline characteristics of study participants

% Prevalence					
	Total	Males	Females		
	(n=6881)	(<i>n</i> = 3379)	(<i>n</i> = 3502)		
Age					
18-25	20.42%	21.56%	19.32%		
26-31	19.29%	18.48%	20.07%		
32-37	24.37%	24.03%	24.69%		
38-43	19.51%	19.35%	19.67%		
44-49	16.42%	16.58%	16.26%		
Low SES					
No	93.72%	94.65%	92.82%		
Yes	6.28%	5.35%	7.18%		
Smoker					
No	63.41%	62.06%	64.71%		
Yes	36.59%	37.94%	35.29%		
Poor Diet					
No	96.02%	95.77%	96.26%		
Yes	3.98%	4.23%	3.74%		
Heavy Drinker					
No	80.34%	82.46%	78.09%		
Yes	19.66%	17.54%	21.91%		
Physically inactive					
No	39.93%	44.71%	35.32%		
Yes	60.07%	55.29%	64.68%		
Depressed					
No	93.21%	95.73%	90.78%		
Yes	6.79%	4.27%	9.22%		
Stressful life events					
0	51.97%	59.16%	45.06%		
1	20.41%	21.15%	19.71%		
>=2	27.62%	19.70%	35.24%		
Overweight/obese					
No	56.99%	47.74%	66.40%		
Yes	43.01%	52.26%	33.60%		
High Blood Pressure					
No	96.75%	96.82%	96.68%		
Yes	3.25%	3.18%	3.32%		
Childhood Trauma					
0	49.09%	52.68%	45.61%		
1 or 2	37.39%	36.92%	37.84%		
>=3	13.52%	10.40%	16.54%		

Table 3.0.1 Baseline characteristics of study participants by gender

3.1. Effect of Childhood Traumatic Events on Cardiovascular Disease

Results showed that childhood traumatic events were significantly associated with CVD, particularly among those who reported three or more childhood traumatic events, indicating a dose-response relationship (see Table 3.1). Those who reported one or two childhood traumatic events were found to be 1.5 times more likely to also report CVD than those who did not report childhood traumatic events. Those who reported three or more childhood traumatic events were found to be 2.14 times more likely to report CVD. A significant interaction between childhood trauma and depression was not found.

		CVD	High BP	Overweight
CTE's	1 or 2 CTE's	**1.50 [1.13, 1.99]	*1.26 [1.03, 1.53]	**1.32 [1.08, 1.60]
	3+ CTE's	**2.14 [1.56, 2.94]	**1.53 [1.19, 1.98]	**1.76 [1.27, 2.45]
	No CTE's			

Table 3.1. Odds ratios (OR) with 95% confidence intervals for the impact of childhood trauma on cardiovascular disease and cardiovascular disease risk

*p<0.05 **p<0.01

3.1.1. Childhood Trauma and Sex Interaction

A significant interaction between childhood trauma and sex was also found when CVD was assessed as the dependent variable. When stratified by sex, a significant relationship between childhood trauma and CVD was only found among women (see Table 3.2). For women, a significant relationship between childhood trauma and CVD was found for both those who reported one or two childhood traumatic events (OR=1.96, 95% CI: 1.26, 3.06) and those who reported three or more childhood traumatic events (OR=3.02, 95% CI: 1.87, 4.88). For men, the association between a history of one or two childhood traumatic events and CVD (OR=1.26, 95% CI: 0.86, 1.86), as well as the association between a history of three or more childhood traumatic events and CVD (OR=1.50, 95% CI: 0.92, 2.44) were non-significant. This indicates that effect of childhood traumatic events on having CVD may be heightened among women when compared to men.

The association between sex (with men as the comparison group) and CVD for those who did not report childhood traumatic events was found to be significant (OR=0.48, 95% CI: 0.32, 0.74, p=<0.01). The association between sex and CVD was not significant among those who reported childhood traumatic events.

The combined effect of one or two childhood traumatic events and women on CVD in comparison to no childhood traumatic events and men was not significant. The odds ratio for the combined effect of three or more childhood traumatic events and women on CVD when compared to those who did not report childhood traumatic events and men was 1.47 and showed borderline significance (95% CI: 0.97, 2.26, p=0.07).

		CVD	High BP	Overweight
CTE's for women	1 or 2 CTE's	**1.96 [1.26, 3.06]	1.32 [0.99, 1.75]	**1.41 [1.09, 1.82]
	3+ CTE's	**3.02 [1.87, 4.88]	*1.43 [1.00, 2.05]	**2.21 [1.54, 3.16]
	No CTE's			
CTE's for men	1 or 2 CTE's	1.26 [0.86, 1.86]	1.20 [0.89, 1.64]	1.18 [0.82, 1.71]
	3+ CTE's	1.50 [0.92, 2.44]	*1.69 [1.13, 2.53]	1.02 [0.56, 1.84]
	No CTE's			
				*n<0.05

Table 3.2. Odds ratios (OR) with 95% confidence intervals for the impact of childhood traumatic events on cardiovascular disease and cardiovascular disease risk by sex

*p<0.05 **p<0.01

3.1.2. Childhood Trauma and Recent Stressful Life Events Interaction

A significant interaction was also found between childhood trauma and stressful life events for CVD. When stratifying the association between childhood trauma and CVD by the categories for stressful life events used for the purposes of this study (see Table 3.3), significance was only found for those who reported three or more childhood traumatic events and two or more stressful life events (OR=3.00, 95% CI: 1.74, 5.20).

The association between one stressful life event and CVD was not found to be significant for those who did not report childhood traumatic events, or those that reported one or two childhood traumatic events. However, the relationship between one stressful life event and CVD was found to be significant for those who reported three or more childhood traumatic events (OR=2.48, 95% CI: 1.19, 5.17, p=<0.05). The association between two or more stressful life events and CVD was not found to be significant for those who did not report childhood traumatic events or for those who reported one or two childhood traumatic events. However it was significant for those who reported three or more childhood traumatic events (OR=3.42, 95% CI: 1.62, 7.22, p=<0.01).

When stratifying the association between childhood trauma and CVD further by sex after stratifying this association by the categories for stressful life events, significance was only found among women (see Table 3.3). The significant associations that were found for women included the impact of three or more childhood traumatic events on CVD among those who reported one stressful life event (OR=4.09, 95% CI: 1.50, 11.20), as well as the impact of one or two childhood traumatic events (OR=2.95, 95% CI: 1.40, 6.41) and three or more childhood traumatic (OR=4.40, 95% CI: 1.98, 9.76) on CVD among those who reported two or more stressful life events. No significant associations were found for men when the relationship between childhood trauma and CVD was stratified by stressful life events.
The combined effect of one or two childhood traumatic events and one stressful life event on CVD in comparison to no childhood traumatic events and no stressful life events was not found to be significant. However, a significant odds ratio of 2.2 was found for the combined effect of one or two childhood traumatic events and two or more stressful life events on CVD when compared to those who did not report childhood traumatic events and did not report stressful life events (95% CI: 1.39, 3.55, p=<0.01). For three or more childhood traumatic events the association with CVD was significant when combined with both one stressful life events (OR=2.76, 95% CI: 1.63, 4.67, p=<0.01) and two or more stressful life events (OR=3.80, 95% CI: 2.31, 6.25, p=<0.01), compared to no childhood traumatic events and no stressful life events.

Table 3.3. Odds ratios (OR) with 95% confidence intervals for the impact of childhood traumatic events on cardiovascular disease stratified by recent stressful life events

		SLE's $= 0$	SLE's = 1	SLE's = 2+
Overall	1 or 2 CTE's	1.45	0.98	1.77
	3+ CTE's	[0.99, 2.11] 1.12	[0.49, 1.95] 0.98	[0.99, 3.15] **3.00
	No CTE's	[0.56, 2.26]	[0.90, 3.61]	[1.74, 5.20]
Women	1 or 2 CTE's	1.42	2.03	**2.95
	3+ CTE's	[0.73, 2.76] 1.56	[0.73, 5.60] **4.09	[1.40, 6.41] **4.40
	No CTE's	[0.54, 4.50]	[1.50, 11.20]	[1.98, 9.76]
Men	1 or 2 CTE's	1.47	0.70	0.92
	3+ CTE's	[0.90, 2.40] 0.71	[0.29, 1.71] 0.88	[0.31, 2.73] 1.79
	No CTE's	[0.23, 2.19]	[0.31, 2.56]	[0.66, 4.86]
				* .0.05

*p<0.05 **p<0.01 3.1.3. Sensitivity Analysis for the effect of childhood trauma on CVD

When assessing the relationship between childhood trauma and CVD with the inclusion of those who inconsistently reported childhood traumatic events (see Table 3.4), the results were similar to those found when this group of individuals was excluded. A dose response relationship was found for the relationship between childhood trauma and CVD with those who reported one or two childhood traumas being 1.46 times more likely to have CVD and those who reported three or more childhood traumatic events being 2.31 times more likely to have CVD when compared to those who did not report childhood trauma. A significant interaction between childhood trauma and depression was not found.

Although the interaction effect between childhood trauma and sex was not found to be significant for CVD, the interaction effect between childhood traumatic events and stressful life events was still found to be significant. When stratifying by stressful life events, significance was still only found among women (see Table 3.5). The impact of three or more childhood traumatic events on CVD among women for those who reported one stressful life event was found to be significant (OR=3.59, 95%: 1.51, 8.54). The impact of both one or two childhood traumatic events (OR=2.17, 95%: 1.12, 4.19) and three or more childhood traumatic events (OR=3.94, 95% CI: 1.96, 7.93) on CVD for those who reported two or more stressful life events was also found to be significant among women. Significance was not found for the association between one stressful life event and CVD for those who did not report childhood traumatic events, or those that reported one or two childhood traumatic events. The association between one stressful life event and CVD was found to be significant for those who reported three or more childhood traumatic events (OR=2.19, 95% CI: 1.11, 4.32, p=<0.05). The relationship between two or more stressful life events and CVD was not found to be significant for those who did not report childhood traumatic events or for those who reported one or two childhood traumatic events. However it was significant for those who reported three or more childhood traumatic events (OR=3.24, 95% CI: 1.63, 6.43, p=<0.01).

The combined effect of one or two childhood traumatic events and one stressful life event on CVD in comparison to no childhood traumatic events and no stressful life events was not found to be significant. However, the odds ratio for the combined effect of one or two childhood traumatic events and two or more stressful life events on CVD when compared to those who did not report childhood traumatic events and did not report stressful life events was significant (OR=2.01, 95% CI: 1.34, 3.02, p=<0.01). For three or more childhood traumatic events the association with CVD was significant when combined with both one stressful life events (OR=2.75, 95% CI: 1.66, 4.58, p=<0.01) and two or more stressful life events (OR=4.07, 95% CI: 2.53, 6.55, p=<0.01), compared to no childhood traumatic events and no stressful life events.

		Overall	Men	Women
CTE's	1 or 2 CTE's	**1.46 [1.11, 1.91]	1.35 [0.92, 1.97]	**1.64 [1.13, 2.38]
	3+ CTE's	**2.31 [1.70, 3.13]	*1.83 [1.13, 2.95]	**2.81 [1.83, 4.32]
	No CTE's			
				*p<0.05 **p<0.01

Table 3.4. Odds ratios (OR) with 95% confidence intervals for the effect of childhood trauma on CVD with inconsistent reporters included

Table 3.5. Odds ratios (OR) with 95% confidence intervals for the effect of childhood trauma on CVD with inconsistent reporters included stratified by recent stressful life events

		SLE's $= 0$	SLE's = 1	SLE's = 2+
Overall	1 or 2 CTE's	*1.52 [1.06, 2.19]	0.94 [0.50, 1.77]	1.61 [0.96, 2.70]
	3+ CTE's	1.25 [0.68, 2.32]	*1.99 [1.03, 3.86]	**3.26 [1.96, 5.42]
	No CTE's			
Women	1 or 2 CTE's	1.51 [0.87, 2.62]	1.31 [0.57, 3.00]	*2.17 [1.12, 4.19]
	3+ CTE's	1.64 [0.67, 4.01]	**3.59 [1.51, 8.54]	**3.94 [1.96, 7.93]
	No CTE's			
Men	1 or 2 CTE's	1.53 [0.93, 2.50]	0.79 [0.34, 1.83]	1.07 [0.42, 2.74]
	3+ CTE's	0.86 [0.33, 2.25]	1.02 [0.36, 2.88]	2.53 [0.99, 6.51]
	No CTE's			

*p<0.05 **p<0.01

64

3.2. Effect of Childhood Traumatic Events on High Blood Pressure

Childhood trauma was also significantly associated with high blood pressure (see Table 3.1). There was a significant relationship between those who reported one or two childhood traumatic events and reports of high blood pressure (OR=1.50, 95% CI: 1.13, 1.99). There was also a significant relationship between three or more childhood traumatic events and high blood pressure (OR=2.14, 95% CI: 1.56, 2.94). However, the interaction between childhood trauma and sex was not found to be significant for high blood pressure. The interaction between childhood trauma and recent stressful life events was also not found to be significant. A significant interaction between childhood trauma and depression was not found.

3.3. Effect of Childhood Traumatic Events on Overweight/Obesity

Results also showed a significant relationship between childhood traumatic events and overweight or obesity (see Table 3.1). Those who reported one or two childhood traumatic events were 1.32 times more likely to be overweight or obese than those who did not report childhood traumatic events (95% CI: 1.27, 2.45). Those who reported three or more childhood traumatic events were also found to have an increased likelihood of being overweight or obese (OR=1.76, 95% CI: 1.27, 2.45). However, the interaction between childhood trauma and sex when assessing overweight/obesity as the dependent variable was not found to be significant. A significant interaction between childhood trauma and depression was not found.

3.3.1. Childhood Trauma and Stressful Life Events Interaction

There was a significant interaction between childhood traumatic events and recent stressful life events when assessing overweight/obesity as the dependent variable. Similar to the results found when using CVD as the dependent variable, when stratifying the relationship between childhood trauma and overweight or obesity by the categories of recent stressful life events, significance was only found for those who reported two or more recent stressful life events (see Table 3.6).

Table 3.6. Odds ratios (OR) with 95% confidence intervals for the impact of childhood traumatic events on overweight or obesity stratified by recent stressful life events

		SLE's $= 0$	SLE's $= 1$	SLE's = 2+
Overall	1 or 2 CTE's	1.10 [0.83, 1.47]	0.97 [0.61, 1.55]	**2.04 [1.42, 2.91]
	3+ CTE's	1.36 [0.80, 2.32]	1.43 [0.72, 2.86]	**2.40 [1.47, 3.92]
	No CTE's			
Women	1 or 2 CTE's	1.08 [0.75, 1.55]	1.01 [0.57, 1.78]	**2.35 [1.53, 3.59]
	3+ CTE's	1.67 [0.90, 3.07]	1.82 [0.89, 3.71]	**2.70 [1.49, 4.89]
	No CTE's			
Men	1 or 2 CTE's	1.15 [0.69, 1.92]	1.00 [0.48, 2.10]	1.47 [0.66, 3.26]
	3+ CTE's	0.76 [0.29, 1.97]	0.87 [0.17, 4.38]	1.84 [0.59, 5.74]
	No CTE's			

*p<0.05 **p<0.01 Among those who reported two or more recent stressful life events, a reported history of one or two childhood traumatic events (OR=2.04, 95% CI: 1.42, 2.91) and a reported history of three or more childhood traumatic events (OR=2.40, 95% CI: 1.47, 3.92) significantly predicted overweight or obesity.

The association between one stressful life event and overweight/obesity was not found to be significant for those who did not report childhood traumatic events, those that reported one or two childhood traumatic events, or for those who reported three or more childhood traumatic events. The association between two or more stressful life events and overweight/obesity was also not found to be significant for those who did not report childhood traumatic events. However, it was found to be significant for those who reported one or two childhood traumatic events (OR=1.56, 95% CI: 1.06, 2.30, p = < 0.01). The association between two or more stressful life events and overweight/obese was not significant for those who reported three or more childhood traumatic events

After stratifying the association between childhood trauma and CVD by the categories for stressful life events, these associations were further stratified by sex (see Table 3.6). Significance was again only found among women. Women who reported one or two childhood traumatic events (OR=2.35, 95% CI: 1.42, 2.91) as well as women who reported three or more childhood traumatic events (OR=2.70, 95% CI: 1.49, 4.89) were significantly more likely than women who did not report childhood traumatic events to be

67

overweight or obese if they also reported experiencing two or more recent life stressors.

The combined effect of one or two childhood traumatic events and one stressful life event on overweight/obesity in comparison to no childhood traumatic events and no stressful life events was not significant. The combined effect of one or two childhood traumatic events and two or more stressful life events significantly predicted overweight/obesity when compared to those who did not report childhood traumatic events and did not report stressful life events (OR=1.71, 95% CI: 1.21, 2.41, p=<0.01). The effect of three or more childhood traumatic events is not significant when combined with one stressful life event. However, the combined effect of three or more childhood traumatic events and two or more stressful life events was found to be significant when compared to no childhood traumatic events and no stressful life events (OR=2.03, 95% CI: 1.25, 3.27, p=<0.01).

3.4. Significant mediators as secondary outcomes

3.4.1. Smoking as a secondary outcome

Significantly higher odds of smoking were found for both those who reported one or two childhood traumatic events (OR=1.55, 95% CI: 1.34, 1.79) and those who reported three or more childhood traumatic events (OR=3.06, 95% CI: 2.50, 3.73). A significant interaction was also found between childhood traumatic events and sex when using smoking as the dependent variable. When stratifying the relationship between childhood trauma and smoking by sex, significance was found for both men and women. However, women who reported childhood trauma showed higher odds of smoking than men who reported childhood trauma.

		Overall	Men	Women
CTE's	1 or 2 CTE's	**1.55 [1.34, 1.79]	**1.34 [1.09, 1.66]	**1.80 [1.47, 1.20]
	3+ CTE's	**3.06 [2.50, 3.73]	**2.55 [1.90, 3.43]	**3.53 [2.72, 4.57]
	No CTE's			
				*p<0.05 **p<0.01

Table 3.7. Odds ratios (OR) with 95% confidence intervals for the effect of childhood trauma on smoking

The association between sex (with men as the comparison group) and smoking for those who did not report childhood traumatic events was found to be significant (OR=0.70, 95% CI: 0.57, 0.85, p=<0.01). The association between sex and smoking was not significant among those who reported childhood traumatic events.

The combined effect of one or two childhood trauma and women on smoking in comparison to no childhood traumatic events and men was found to be significant (OR=1.27, 95% CI: 1.04, 1.53, p=<0.05). The odds ratio for the combined effect of three or more childhood traumatic events and women when compared to those who did not report childhood traumatic events and men was also significant (OR=2.52, 95% CI: 1.94, 3.26 p=<0.01).

A significant interaction was also found between childhood traumatic events and recent stressful life events. When stratifying the relationship between childhood trauma and smoking by the categories for recent stressful life events (see Table 3.8), all of the associations between childhood trauma and smoking were significant. However, the highest odds were found for those who reported three or more childhood traumatic events and two or more recent stressful life events (OR=4.28, 95% CI: 3.43, 6.88).

The association between one stressful life event and smoking was not found to be significant for those who did not report childhood traumatic events, or those that reported childhood traumatic events. The association between two or more stressful life events and smoking was not found to be significant for those who did not report childhood traumatic events, however it was significant for those who reported one or two childhood traumatic events (OR=1.57, 95% CI: 1.23, 1.99, p=<0.01) and those who reported three or more childhood traumatic events (OR=2.86, 95% CI: 1.95, 4.19, p=<0.01).

A significant interaction term between childhood trauma and stressful life events was found for women but not for men when looking at smoking as the dependent variable. The stratified association between childhood trauma and smoking by the categories of recent stressful life events was then further stratified by sex. The associations between childhood trauma and smoking for each stressful life events category were all significant for women (see Table 3.8). Women who reported three or more childhood traumatic events were found to be 4.84 times more likely to smoke than women who did not report childhood trauma if they also reported two or more recent stressful life events.

The effect of one or two childhood traumatic events on smoking was found to be significant when combined with the effect of one stressful life event (OR=1.77, 95% CI: 1.32, 2.38, p=<0.01), as well as when combined with the effect of two or more stressful life events (OR=2.15, 95% CI: 1.72, 2.70, p=<0.01) when compared to those who did not report childhood traumatic events and did not report stressful life events. For three or more childhood traumatic events, the association with smoking was significant when combined with both one stressful life event (OR = 2.48, 95% CI: 1.68, 3.65, p=<0.01) and two or more stressful life events (OR=5.91, 95% CI: 4.42, 7.91, p=<0.01) when compared to no childhood traumatic events and no stressful life events.

		SLE's $= 0$	SLE's $= 1$	SLE's = 2+
Overall	1 or 2 CTE's	**1.38 [1.13, 1.68]	*1.49 [1.07, 2.07]	**1.75 [1.29, 2.37]
	3+ CTE's	**2.08 [1.51, 1.88]	**2.02 [1.34, 3.04]	**4.86 [3.43, 6.88]
	No CTE's			
Women	1 or 2 CTE's	**1.66 [1.19, 2.32]	**1.97 [1.21, 3.21]	**1.75 [1.24, 2.45]
	3+ CTE's	**2.17 [1.36, 3.47]	**2.93 [1.65, 5.19]	**4.84 [3.25, 7.20]
	No CTE's			
Men	1 or 2 CTE's	1.20 [0.92, 1.58]	1.17 [0.71, 1.94]	1.69 [1.00, 2.86]
	3+ CTE's	**2.16 [1.40, 3.35]	1.26 [0.67, 2.38]	**4.28 [2.38, 7.69]
	No CTE's			
				*p<0.05

Table 3.8. Odds ratios (OR) with 95% confidence intervals for the effect of childhood trauma on smoking stratified by recent stressful life events

*p<0.05 **p<0.01

3.4.2. Diet as a secondary outcome

Childhood trauma was found to be significantly associated with poor diet (see Table 3.9) with those who reported three or more childhood traumatic events being 3.18 times more likely than those who did not report childhood trauma to report poor diet. A significant interaction between childhood trauma and sex was also found when using poor diet as the dependent variable. When stratifying the relationship between childhood trauma and sex, women who

reported childhood traumatic events were found to have higher odds of poor diet than men who reported childhood traumatic events.

The association between childhood trauma and poor diet was higher for women who reported three or more childhood traumatic events (OR=5.47, 95%: 2.66, 11.26) than it was for women who reported one or two childhood traumatic events (OR=3.63, 95%: 1.91, 6.90). Significance was found for both childhood trauma groups among women. However for men significance was only found for those who reported three or more childhood traumatic events (OR = 2.32, 95%: 1.03, 5.22).

The association between sex (with men as the comparison group) and poor diet for those who did not report childhood traumatic events was found to be significant (OR=0.38, 95% CI: 0.17, 0.83, p=<0.05). The association between sex and poor diet was not significant among those who reported childhood traumatic events.

The combined effect of one or two childhood traumatic events and women on poor diet in comparison to no childhood traumatic events and men was not significant. However, significance was found for the combined effect of three or more childhood traumatic events and women on poor diet when compared to those who did not report childhood traumatic events and men (OR=2.11, 95% CI: 1.01, 4.41, p=<0.05).

		Overall	Men	Women
CTE's	1 or 2 CTE's	1.72 [1.00, 2.97]	1.00 [0.46, 2.18]	**3.63 [1.91, 6.90]
	3+ CTE's	**3.18 [1.83, 5.52]	*2.32 [1.03, 5.22]	**5.47 [2.66, 11.26]
	No CTE's			
				*p<0.05 **p<0.01

Table 3.9. Odds ratios (OR) with 95% confidence intervals for the effect of childhood trauma on diet

3.4.3. Depression as a secondary outcome

Childhood trauma also significantly predicted depression (see Table 3.10). Both those who reported one or two childhood traumatic events (OR=1.79, 95% CI: 1.34, 2.40) and those that reported three or more childhood traumatic events (OR=4.95, 95% CI: 3.72, 6.59) had increased odds of depression. Also, there was a significant interaction effect between childhood trauma and stressful life events when looking at depression as the outcome.

When stratifying the association between childhood trauma and depression by stressful life events, most of the associations were found to be significant (see Table 3.11). However, the highest odds were found for those who did not report stressful life events with those who reported one or two childhood traumas being 2.76 times more likely to be depressed and those who reported three or more childhood traumatic events being 5.77 times more likely to be depressed when compared to those who did not report childhood trauma.

The association between one stressful life event and depression was significant for those who did not report a childhood traumatic event (OR=4.41, 95% CI: 2.37, 8.21, p=<0.01), those who reported one or two childhood traumatic events (OR=1.93, 95% CI: 1.18, 3.16, p=<0.01) and those who reported three or more childhood traumatic events (OR = 1.98, 95% CI: 1.05, 3.71, p=<0.01).

Significance was also found for the association between two or more stressful life events and depression for those who did not report a childhood traumatic event (OR = 2.87, 95% CI: 1.52, 5.40, p=<0.01), those who reported one or two childhood traumatic events (OR =2.17, 95% CI: 1.37, 3.44, p=<0.01) and those who reported three or more childhood traumatic events (OR = 2.76, 95% CI: 1.56, 4.90, p=<0.01).

The combined effects of one or two childhood traumatic events with one stressful life event (OR=5.34, 95% CI: 2.94, 9.70, p=<0.01) and two or more stressful life events (OR=6.01, 95% CI: 3.52, 10.22, p=<0.01) significantly predicted depression when compared to no childhood traumatic events and no stressful life events. Significance was also found for the effect of three or more childhood traumatic events combined with both one stressful life event (OR=11.42, 95% CI: 6.41, 20.35, p=<0.01) and two or more stressful life events (OR =15.97, 95% CI: 9.71, 26.25, p=<0.01) when compared to no childhood traumatic events and no stressful life events.

		Overall	Men	Women
CTE's	1 or 2 CTE's	**1.79	1.59	**2.36
		[1.34, 2.40]	[0.94, 2.68]	[1.60, 3.50]
	3+ CTE's	**4.95	**5.83	**5.46
		[3.72, 6.59]	[3.49, 9.74]	[3.70, 8.06]
	No CTE's			
				*n<0.05
				**p<0.01

Table 3.10. Odds ratios (OR) with 95% confidence intervals for the effect of childhood trauma on depression

Table 3.11. Odds ratios (OR) with 95% confidence intervals for the effect of childhood trauma on depression stratified by recent stressful life events

		SLE's = 0	SLE's $= 1$	SLE's = 2+
Overall	1 or 2 CTE's	**2.76 [1.65, 4.62]	1.18 [0.63, 2.20]	**2.08 [1.20, 3.62]
	3+ CTE's	**5.77 [3.08, 10.84]	**2.45 [1.31, 4.57]	**5.57 [3.28, 9.45]
	No CTE's			
Women	1 or 2 CTE's	**3.48 [1.71, 7.10]	1.09 [0.52, 2.29]	**2.43 [1.33, 4.45]
	3+ CTE's	**6.44 [2.82, 14.71]	*2.46 [1.12 5.40]	**5.65 [3.06, 10.44]
	No CTE's			
Men	1 or 2 CTE's	1.93 [0.78, 4.76]	1.41 [0.41, 4.85]	1.57 [0.47, 5.30]
	3+ CTE's	*5.85 [1.53, 22.34]	1.26 [0.73, 7.96]	**6.55 [2.18, 19.67]
	No CTE's			

*p<0.05 **p<0.01

3.5. Assessment of Mediation Effect of Health Risk Behaviors on the

Relationship between Childhood Trauma and CVD

Since a significant overall association between childhood trauma and CVD was found (see Table 3.1) possible mediation was assessed for health risk behaviors and depression. For the purposes of the mediation analyses childhood trauma was treated as a dichotomous variable(Muller, Judd et al. 2005). The effect of childhood trauma as a dichotomous variable on CVD was significant (OR=1.66, 95% CI: 1.29, 2.13).

3.5.1. Poor Diet

When assessing poor diet as a possible mediator in the overall relationship between childhood trauma and CVD, childhood trauma was significantly related to poor diet (see Table 3.12.). Those who reported childhood traumatic events were 2.10 times more likely to have poor diet than those who did not report childhood traumatic events. The residual direct effect of childhood trauma on CVD after controlling for poor diet was also smaller than the initial effect found between childhood trauma and CVD (OR=1.63, 95% CI: 1.25, 2.13). However, the effect of poor diet on CVD after controlling for childhood traumatic events was not found to be significant. Thus, according to the causal steps approach to mediation, poor diet does not significantly mediate the relationship between childhood trauma and CVD.

When using the product of coefficients approach to mediation however, poor diet was found to significantly partially mediate the effect of childhood trauma on CVD (see Table 3.13). The indirect effect was found to be significant (β =0.015, 95% CI: 0.001, 0.029). This indicates that poor diet significantly mediates 9% of the total effect between childhood trauma and CVD. However, significance was also found for the direct effect suggesting that poor diet explains part of the effect that childhood trauma has on CVD.

β_{10} : Overall	CTE's	**1.66 [1.29, 2.13]
β_{30} : CTE's (CVD as outcome)	CTE's	**1.63 [1.25, 2.13] (↓)
	No CTE's	
β_{31} : Poor diet (CVD as outcome)	Poor Diet	1.52 [0.86, 2.69]
	Proper Diet	
β_{20} : CTE's (Poor diet as outcome)	CTE's	**2.10 [1.27, 3.48]
	No CTE's	
		*n~0

Table 3.12. Odds ratios (OR) with 95% confidence intervals for effect of diet on mediating the association between childhood trauma and CVD

*p<0.05 **p<0.01

Table 3.13. Beta values with 95% confidence intervals for effect of health risk behaviors and depression on mediating the association between childhood trauma and CVD using the product of coefficients approach

	Indirect Effect	Direct Effect	Total Effect
Depression	**0.024	**0.145	**0.170
	[0.009, 0.040]	[0.094, 0.197]	[0.117, 0.223]
Physical Inactivity	-0.0007	**0.157	**0.156
	[-0.002, 0.001]	[0.107, 0.207]	[0.106, 0.207]
Poor Diet	*0.015	**0.152	**0.167
	[0.001, 0.029]	[0.097, 0.207]	[0.111, 0.223]
Smoking	**0.015	**0.144	**0.159
	[0.006, 0.024]	[0.093, 0.196]	[0.108, 0.211]
Heavy Drinking	- 0.001 [-0.005, 0.002]	**0.154 [0.098, 0.210]	**0.153 [0.100, 0.208]
			*p<0.05

**p<0.01

3.5.2. Heavy Drinking

The impact of childhood trauma on heavy drinking was significant (see Table 3.14) with those who reported childhood traumatic events having higher odds of drinking heavily (OR=1.23, 95% CI: 1.04, 1.45) than those who did not report childhood traumatic events. Although the direct effect between childhood trauma and CVD was reduced when including heavy drinking as a covariate (OR = 1.67, 95% CI=1.28, 2.18), the effect of heavy drinking on CVD when controlling for childhood trauma was not significant (OR = 0.88, 95% CI: 0.62, 1.22), suggesting that heavy drinking does not mediate the relationship between childhood trauma and CVD. This is in line with the results using the product of coefficients approach in which the indirect effect was non-significant (see Table 3.13).

Table 3.14. Odds ratios (OR) with 95% confidence intervals for effect of heavy drinking on mediating the association between childhood trauma and CVD

β_{10} : Overall	CTE's	**1.66 [1.29, 2.13]
β_{30} : CTE's (CVD as outcome)	CTE's	**1.67 [1.28, 2.18] (1)
	No CTE's	
β_{31} : Heavy drinking (CVD as outcome)	Heavy Drinking	0.884 [0.62, 1.22]
	No Heavy Drinking	
β_{20} : CTE's (Heavy drinking as	CTE's	*1.23 [1.04, 1.45]
outcome)	No CTE's	
		*p<0.05

**p<0.01

3.5.3. Physical Activity

Although childhood trauma was found to significantly predict physical activity (see Table 3.15), the other conditions for the causal steps strategy to mediation analysis were not met. Thus, physical activity was not found to significantly mediate the relationship between childhood trauma and CVD. This corroborates with findings for the mediation effect of physical activity using the product of coefficients approach (see Table 3.13).

Table 3.15. Odds ratios (OR) with 95% confidence intervals for effect of physical activity on mediating the association between childhood trauma and CVD

β_{10} : Overall	CTE's	**1.66 [1.29, 2.13]	
β_{30} : CTE's (CVD as outcome)	CTE's	**1.68 [1.31, 2.15]	
	No CTE's		
β_{31} : Physical inactivity (CVD as outcome)	Inactive	1.22 [0.95, 1.56]	
	Active		
β_{20} : CTE's (Physical inactivity as outcome)	CTE's	**0.76 [0.67, 0.86]	
	No CTE's		

*p<0.05 **p<0.01

3.5.4. Smoking

A partially significant mediation effect was found for smoking on the relationship between childhood trauma and CVD using the causal steps approach (see Table 3.16). Those who reported childhood traumatic events were found to be significantly more likely to report smoking (OR = 1.85, 95% CI: 1.62, 2.12). Smoking was also found to significantly predict CVD after controlling for childhood trauma (OR = 1.48, 95% CI: 1.14, 1.92). Lastly, the residual effect of childhood trauma on CVD after controlling for smoking was

reduced (OR = 1.58, 95% CI: 1.23, 2.02). Smoking was also found to partially mediate the relationship between childhood trauma and CVD using the product of coefficients approach (β =0.015, 95% CI: 0.006, 0.024) (see Table 3.13). This indicates that smoking significantly mediates 9% of the total effect between childhood trauma and CVD.

Table 3.16. Odds ratios (OR) with 95% confidence intervals for effect of smoking on mediating the association between childhood trauma and CVD

β_{10} : Overall	CTE's	**1.66 [1.29, 2.13]
β_{30} : CTE's (CVD as outcome)	CTE's	**1.58 [1.23, 2.02] (↓)
	No CTE's	
β_{31} : Smoking (CVD as outcome)	Smoker	**1.48 [1.14, 1.92]
	Non-Smoker	
β_{20} : CTE's (Smoking as outcome)	CTE's	**1.85 [1.62, 2.12]
	No CTE's	
		*p<0.05
		**p<0.01

3.6. Assessment of depression as a possible mediator and as a possible modifier in the relationship between childhood trauma and CVD Depression was tested as both a possible effect-modifying factor and as a

possible mediator in the relationship between childhood trauma and CVD.

3.6.1. Assessment of Effect Modification

An interaction term between childhood trauma and depression was assessed using CVD, high blood pressure and overweight/obesity as dependent variables (see Table 3.2). None of these interactions were found to be significant.

3.6.2. Assessment of Mediation

When conducting the mediation analysis for depression, those who reported childhood traumatic events were found to be significantly more likely than those who did not report childhood traumatic events, to have depression (OR = 2.90, 95% CI: 2.17, 3.86) (see Table 3.17). Also, the residual direct effect of childhood trauma on CVD after controlling for depression was reduced (OR = 1.64, 95% CI: 1.27, 2.12). Borderline significance was found for the effect of depression on CVD after controlling for childhood trauma (OR = 1.46, 95% CI: 0.95, 2.25, p=0.085). A significant partial mediation effect for depression was found when using the product of coefficients approach to mediation analysis (β = 0.024, 95% CI: 0.009, 0.040) (see Table 3.13.). This indicates that depression significantly mediates 15% of the total effect between childhood trauma and CVD.

β_{10} : Overall	CTE's	**1.66 [1.29, 2.13]
β_{30} : CTE's (CVD as outcome)	CTE's	**1.64 [1.27, 2.12] (↓)
	No CTE's	
β_{31} : Poor Diet (CVD as outcome)	Depressed	1.46 [0.95, 2.25]
	Not Depressed	
β_{20} : CTE's (Mediator as outcome)	CTE's	**2.90 [2.17, 3.86]
	No CTE's	
		*n~0.04

Table 3.17. Odds ratios (OR) with 95% confidence intervals for effect of depression on mediating the association between childhood trauma and CVD

*p<0.05 **p<0.01

3.7. Mediated Moderation

Mediated moderation was assessed for all variables that were found to significantly mediate the relationship between childhood trauma and CVD. The interaction effect between childhood trauma and sex using CVD as the dependent variable was first assessed and was found to be significant.

3.7.1. Mediated moderation: smoking

Significance was found for the effect of childhood trauma on smoking (OR = 1.54, 95% CI: 1.26, 1.87) and the interaction effect between childhood trauma and sex using smoking as the dependent variable (OR = 1.46, 95% CI: 1.12, 1.90). However, the effect of smoking on CVD and interaction effect between smoking and sex using CVD as the dependent variable were not found to be significant. Thus neither paths necessary to conclude mediated moderation (β_{53} and β_{64} , or β_{51} and β_{65}) were found (see Table 3.18).

	Smoking	Diet	Depression
β51: CTE's (Mediator as outcome)	**1.54	1.28	**2.46
	[1.26, 1.87]	[0.63, 2.59]	[1.58, 3.85]
β53: CTE's and sex	**1.46	*3.32	1.29
(Mediator as outcome)	[1.12, 1.90]	[1.33, 8.30]	[0.75, 2.21]
β64: Mediator (CVD as outcome)	1.84	1.51	1.27
	[0.84, 4.05]	[0.23, 9.89]	[0.19, 8.38]
β65: Mediator and Sex	0.85	0.99	1.07
(CVD as outcome)	[0.52, 1.39]	[0.31, 3.20]	[0.39, 2.95]
			*p<0.05 **p<0.01

Table 3.18. Odds ratios (OR) with 95% confidence intervals for mediated moderation

3.7.2. Mediated moderation: diet

Although a significant interaction term between childhood trauma and sex was found using diet as the dependent variable (OR = 3.32, 95% CI = 1.33, 8.30), none of the other possible conditions for mediated moderation were found to be significant. Thus, the results do not suggest that diet mediates the interaction effect between childhood trauma and sex when using CVD as the dependent variable (see Table 3.18).

3.7.3. Mediated moderation: depression

Childhood trauma was found to significantly predict depression (OR = 2.46, 95% CI: 1.58, 3.85). However none of the other conditions necessary to conclude mediated moderation were found to be significant. Thus, depression was also not found to mediate the interaction effect between childhood trauma and sex for CVD (see Table 3.18).

CHAPTER 4.0 GENERAL CONCLUSIONS AND DISCUSSION

4.1. Summary

In the present thesis, sex differences in the impact of childhood trauma on CVD were addressed using longitudinal data representative of the Canadian population. The effect of stressful life events and depression on heightening the impact of childhood trauma on CVD was assessed. The effect of depression and four health risk behaviors (poor diet, physical inactivity, smoking, and heavy drinking) on mediating the relationship between childhood trauma and CVD was also assessed. Significant mediating variables were then investigated for mediated moderation. Since significant mediators are intermediate factors in the relationship between childhood trauma and CVD they were also used as secondary outcomes.

4.2. Principal Findings of this Thesis

The results of this thesis show a dose-response relationship between childhood trauma and CVD, which corroborates with the hypothesis that those who report childhood trauma will be more likely than those who do not report childhood trauma to experience CVD.

The second hypothesis for this study was that women who reported childhood trauma would be more likely than men who report childhood trauma to experience CVD. The findings were consistent with this hypothesis as well. The effect of childhood trauma on CVD was significantly heightened among women when compared to men when looking at interaction effects.

The third hypothesis was that childhood trauma will be more likely to lead to CVD among those who report recent stressful life events when compared to those who do not report recent stressful life events, and that these effects would be greater among women than among men. In this study, stressful life events were found to heighten the relationship between childhood trauma and CVD, and this effect only occurred among women. However, evidence was not found for the fourth hypothesis that depression would heighten the impact of childhood trauma on CVD. Rather, depression significantly decreased the impact of childhood trauma on CVD. The same hypotheses that were postulated for CVD were also tested using high blood pressure and overweight/obesity as secondary outcomes. Childhood trauma was also significantly associated with both high blood pressure and overweight/obesity. Sex and recent stressful life events were not found to heighten the impact of childhood trauma on high blood pressure. When looking at overweight/obesity as the outcome, the effect of childhood trauma was not heightened among women when compared to men. However, recent stressful life events were found to heighten the impact of childhood trauma on overweight/obesity. This association was only found among women. Depression was not found to significantly heighten the effect of childhood trauma on these secondary outcomes.

The fifth hypothesis was that depression would mediate the relationship between childhood trauma and CVD, with this effect being stronger among women when compared to men. Depression was found to partially mediate the relationship between childhood trauma and CVD, which supports this hypothesis. However, depression was not found to mediate the moderation effect of sex on the relationship between childhood trauma and CVD.

Evidence was also found for the sixth hypothesis, that health risk behaviours may mediate the relationship between childhood trauma and CVD. Poor diet and smoking were found to partially mediate the relationship between childhood trauma and CVD. However these variables were also not

86

found to mediate the moderation effect of sex on the relationship between childhood trauma and CVD.

When looking at significant mediators as secondary outcomes, the effect of childhood trauma was heightened among women for poor diet and for smoking. However, the interaction effect between childhood trauma and sex was not found to be significant for depression. A significant interaction between childhood trauma and recent stressful life events was found for smoking, and for depression.

4.3. Discussion

The distribution in our sample of the factors assessed for the purposes of this study seems to reflect that of previous data assessing the Canadian population. Women were more likely than men to report stressful life events and to report three or more childhood traumatic events, and were about twice as likely as men to report depression. This is consistent with what previous literature has shown with regards to sex differences in the prevalence of depression (Lehtinen and Joukamaa 1994), stressful life events (Kendler, Thornton et al. 2001) and childhood trauma (Korkeila, Vahtera et al. 2010).

The prevalence of overweight/obesity at baseline in our sample was 43% overall, with 52% of men and 34% of women reporting being overweight or obese. This is also consistent with other Canadian data, which has shown a prevalence for overweight of 57% among men and a prevalence of 35-39% for women (Tremblay, Katzmarzyk et al. 2002).

The prevalence of high blood pressure in our sample was 3.3% overall, with 3.2% of men and 3.3% of women reporting high blood pressure. However other Canadian data has shown a prevalence of 21.1% (Joffres, Hamet et al. 2001). The prevalence of high blood pressure in Canada has been found to increase with age, with those between the ages of 18 and 54 showing prevalences between 2.1% and 4.6% for men and prevalences between 0.2 and 6.1 for women, while those between the ages of 55 and 74 showed prevalences between 21.9% and 33.8% for men and prevalences between 16% and 38.4% for women (Joffres, Hamet et al. 2001). Thus, our lower prevalences may be the result of having a younger sample, since members of the NPHS who were above the age at 49 at baseline were excluded. This may have led to an underestimate of our results for high blood pressure.

In our sample, 60% reported being physically inactive which corresponds with previous Canadian data on the prevalence of physical activity (Katzmarzyk, Gledhill et al. 2000). Our prevalences for smoking (Gilmore 2002) and heavy drinking (Health Canada 2011) at baseline are also similar to previous Canadian data. However, only 4% of our sample reported poor diet, while data from the Canadian Community Health Survey (CCHS) shows that 32% of males and 21% of females have carbohydrate intakes above the recommended intake (Health Canada 2012). In addition the CCHS shows that 25% of men and 23% of women have fat intakes above the recommended intake (Health Canada 2012). Evidence suggests that survey respondents tend to underestimate their energy intake (Black, Prentice et al. 1993). Thus, the

reports of poor diet in our sample may underestimate the actual prevalence of poor diet.

Those who were inconsistent in their reports of childhood traumatic events did not seem to differ from the sample that was used for the purposes of this study by age, sex, SES, health risk behaviours, depression, stressful life events, or obesity. However, they were less likely to report more than two childhood traumatic events. In a study assessing the reliability of self-reported childhood physical abuse, reporting only one rather than two or more types of childhood physical abuse was predictive of inconsistency (McKinney, Harris et al. 2009).

For the most part, the baseline characteristics for those who dropped out of the study when compared to those who remained in the study were very similar. However, those who dropped out were about two times more likely to report low SES, and were less likely to report being overweight or obese. Lower SES is associated with many of the health outcomes assessed in this study and thus our results may not reflect the extent to which many of these health outcomes may have occurred in the general population.

Association between Childhood Trauma and Cardiovascular Disease

The results of this thesis show a dose-response relationship between childhood trauma and CVD. This is in line with previous findings from the literature concerning the relationship between childhood trauma and CVD (Dong, Giles et al. 2004; Korkeila, Vahtera et al. 2010).

The findings of this study may be evidence of the accumulation model of life course epidemiology. The accumulation model of life course epidemiology is the idea that disadvantages experienced during childhood lead to a health-relevant disadvantage later in life and that factors which increase the risk for disease gradually accumulate over ones lifetime (Heikkinen 2011). The findings concerning the association of childhood trauma with other risk factors for CVD such as obesity, high blood pressure, smoking and depression support the accumulation model.

In the literature, many of these factors have also been associated with an increased risk for one another. For example, depression has been associated with the development of alcohol abuse and/or dependence, and nicotine dependence (Colman and Ataullahjan 2010; Mendelsohn 2012). Also, depression in adolescence has been associated with faster rates of increase in BMI in adulthood among women but not men (Gaysina, Hotopf et al. 2011). In addition, smoking has been found to increase the risk for high blood pressure (Halperin, Gaziano et al. 2008; Dochi, Sakata et al. 2009).

When addressing the difference between women and men in this association, the findings showed that women who report childhood traumatic events are significantly more likely to have CVD when compared to men who report childhood traumatic events. Although a previous study has shown that when stratified by sex the impact childhood trauma on CVD is greater among women than among men (Korkeila, Vahtera et al. 2010), an interaction effect between childhood trauma and sex for CVD has not been previously explored.

This is the first study to our knowledge that has assessed the moderation effect of stressful life events on the relationship between childhood trauma and CVD. The allostatic load hypothesis suggests that early life stressors lead to adverse physical health consequences. Childhood trauma has also been linked with increased cortisol levels (Luecken 1998), particularly among women (Handa, Burgess et al. 1994). Increased cortisol may in turn affect the development of CVD (Whitworth, Mangos et al. 2000).

Cardiovascular mortality has also been associated with life stressors such as marital dissolution and chronic work stress (Matthews and Gump 2002). In addition, reports of stressful life events were significantly more likely to occur among those who have coronary heart disease (Rafanelli, Roncuzzi et al. 2005). Those who experience childhood traumatic events may be particularly vulnerable to life stressors in adulthood (McLaughlin, Conron et al. 2010). The findings of this study were in line with the hypothesis that the impact of childhood trauma on CVD would be heightened among those who have experienced recent stressful life events.

The effect of stressful life events on heightening the relationship between childhood trauma and CVD was only found among women when compared to men. This is also in line with the hypotheses. This may be due to a higher sensitivity to stress among women, which has been found in both human and animal studies (Mccormick, Smythe et al. 1995; Luecken 1998). This higher sensitivity among women is suggested in the literature to be influenced by estrogen (Handa, Burgess et al. 1994; Weiser and Handa 2009).

Literature has shown that depression may lead also to dysregualtion of the HPA axis (Sheline 2003). This is supported by evidence which suggests that depression may lead to a reduction in hippocampal volume (MacQueen, Campbell et al. 2003). Thus, depression may exacerbate dysregulation of the HPA axis among those who experience childhood traumatic events. As a result, we hypothesized that the effect of childhood trauma on CVD would be heightened among those who are depressed when compared to those who are not depressed. A moderation effect of depression in the relationship between childhood trauma and CVD has not been previously addressed in the literature. However, this study did not find evidence that depression heightens the impact of childhood trauma on CVD.

Mediation of the association between childhood trauma and CVD

It was found that poor diet, smoking, and depression, partially mediate the relationship between childhood trauma and CVD. However, these factors were not found to mediate the moderation effect of sex on the relationship between childhood trauma and CVD. Previous studies have not seemed to address mediating factors in the relationship between psychological stress and CVD.

Secondary Outcomes

Childhood trauma was also significantly associated with high blood pressure and overweight/obesity. This is in line with evidence that has shown that exposure to trauma in early life has been associated with obesity in adulthood (Gunstad, Paul et al. 2006; Noll, Zeller et al. 2007), and with high blood pressure (Luecken 1998). However, when looking at overweight or obesity and high blood pressure as outcomes, the effect of childhood trauma was not heightened among women when compared to men.

When looking at the significant mediators as secondary outcomes, the effect of childhood trauma was heightened among women for poor diet and for smoking. However, the interaction effect between childhood trauma and sex was not found to be significant for depression, which is in line with the results of a recent study that has addressed this possible association (Arnow, Blasey et al. 2011).

Recent stressful life events were not found to heighten the impact of childhood trauma on high blood pressure or depression. There was no evidence for the stress sensitization hypothesis or the stress amplification hypothesis, which suggest an increased vulnerability to depression among those who have experienced childhood traumatic events if they experience stressful life events in adulthood (Hammen, Henry et al. 2000; Rudolph and Flynn 2007). However, the reduced impact of childhood trauma on depression among those who reported stressful life events in adulthood when compared to those who did not report stressful life events provides support for the stress inoculation hypothesis which suggests that depression may be less likely to develop among those who experience stressful life events and have also experienced adversity in childhood (Rudolph and Flynn 2007). This hypothesis suggests that experiencing adversity in childhood may act as a buffer against the adverse effect of stressful life events on depression (Rudolph and Flynn 2007).

However, the interaction between childhood trauma and recent stressful life events was found to be significant when looking at smoking and overweight/obesity as outcomes, and these effects were found for women but not men. The results for overweight/obesity are similar to findings from another study that looked at the impact of stressful life events on Body Mass Index and found higher associations among women when compared to men (Barry and Petry 2008). The findings for smoking are in line with a study which found that women who experienced stressful life events were more likely to continue smoking and less likely to quit smoking when compared to men who experienced stressful life events (McKee, Maciejewski et al. 2003).

The findings for the moderation effect of stressful life events in the relationships between childhood trauma and CVD as well as CVD risk suggest that the stress amplification hypothesis may be expanded to include adverse physical health factors such as CVD rather than mental illness alone.

94

The impact of childhood trauma was higher among women when compared to men for CVD risk factors that were behavioral (poor diet and smoking) rather than depression, overweight/obesity, or high blood pressure. This suggests that heightened stress may result in more of a difference between women and men for cardiovascular disease risk through health risk behaviors rather than direct biological mechanisms.

A study looking at sex differences in health risk behavior suggested that men engage in more active health risk behaviors such as smoking or alcohol consumption whereas for women they were more passive such as physical inactivity (de Barros and Nahas 2001). A heightened stress response among women who experience childhood traumatic events may lead to engagement in more active forms of health risk behavior than is generally observed. This possibility is supported by findings from a recent study in which stress cues were found to elicit more subjective stress and cravings for smoking for women when compared to men (Saladin, Gray et al. 2012).

The literature shows that cigarette smoking may be particularly harmful for women in terms of the development of CVD. Smoking is suggested to predispose women to atherosclerosis (Worrall-Carter, Ski et al. 2011). In the Nurses' Health Study, the risk for atherosclerosis was increased by six times among women who smoked 20 cigarettes per day (Sarna, Bialous et al. 2008). Cardiovascular disease risk was found to almost double for those who smoked 4-5 cigarettes per day. In another study, it was found that the occurrence of the first acute myocardial infarction (AMI) was more premature among women that smoked when compared to male smokers (Grundtvig, Hagen et al. 2009). This study also showed that years lost due to AMI was two times higher among women when compared to men. It is suggested that these sex differences in the relationship between smoking and CVD may be the result of women having smaller coronary arteries and vessel size than men (Ashby, Mehran et al. 2003).

4.4. General Implications

This thesis focused on sex differences in the influence of childhood trauma on CVD and CVD risk. Since childhood trauma is both highly prevalent in Canada and is becoming more common as time goes by, it is an important risk factor to address. It has also been associated with many adverse psychological and physiological consequences. With the burden of CVD becoming greater among women, investigating the impact of childhood trauma on CVD among women when compared to men may provide information that will help to reduce the burden of CVD among women through the development of policy and intervention strategies.

These findings have important public health implications because (1) childhood trauma can be reduced through behavioural changes of parents and coping mechanisms of those dealing with childhood trauma and (2) many of the risk factors for CVD are modifiable. Also, women delay in seeking help,
and are less likely to see a physician or detect signs of CVD than men (Worrall-Carter, Ski et al. 2011). This may be because the symptoms of heart disease in women are less obvious than it is for men (Pilote, Dasgupta et al. 2007). For example, chest pain is an expected symptom of CVD that does not frequently occur as an early symptom among women (Worrall-Carter, Ski et al. 2011).

In addition, trends in the United States show that no symptoms are displayed in 64% of women who suddenly die from CVD (Rosamond, Flegal et al. 2007). In the Frammingham Study it has been found that of acute myocardial infarction (AMI) experienced by women 50% is unrecognized whereas 33% of AMI experienced by men is unrecognized (Kannel and Abbott 1984). The more subtle signs of CVD for women might thus contribute to the greater risk of mortality from CVD observed among women.

Raising awareness concerning the burden of CVD among women and risk factors that pertain to the development of CVD among women specifically, may promote more health seeking behavior among women who may have signs of CVD. Women who know that they have an increased risk for CVD due to a history of childhood trauma may be more attentive to subtle signs of CVD. Also, since many CVD risk factors are modifiable, findings that many health risk behaviours further heighten the risk for CVD among those who have experienced childhood traumatic events may help to reduce engagement in health risk behaviors among this high-risk population.

97

Further awareness of the adverse effect of childhood trauma on psychological and physical health may lead parents to be more cautious of the influence of their actions on their children. In situations where the trauma is difficult to prevent such as hospitalizations, divorce, or a very traumatic event that is thought about for years after its occurrence, one possible treatment is to give the parents a consultation to be able to treat the child at home (Coates and Gaensbauer 2009). Another option would be a psychotherapeutic intervention with the length depending on the extent to which the child is traumatized by the situation (Coates and Gaensbauer 2009).

Psychosocial interventions are suggested for children with PTSD rather than the use of medications except in very extreme cases due to uncertainty concerning the effect they may have on the developing brain (Coates and Gaensbauer 2009). Also, it is suggested that caregivers work closely with therapists to prevent retraumatization that young children may experience when meeting a new person (Coates and Gaensbauer 2009). The treatment of PTSD in young children includes desensitization to the effect of traumatic triggers and helping the child to psychologically process the trauma through the use of storytelling, drawing and language play (Coates and Gaensbauer 2009).

In terms of the impact of recent stressful life events on heightening the influence of childhood trauma on CVD in adulthood, cognitive behavioural therapy (CBT) such as cognitive restructuring and breathing retraining has been shown to be effective for reducing anxiety (Mueser, Rosenberg et al.

2008). Interventions may also be aimed at the secondary outcomes addressed in this study. For example, CBT has also been shown to be effective for reducing depression (Mueser, Rosenberg et al. 2008).

Also, for those suffering with depression the increased risk for CVD may be reduced by the use of antidepressants. Antidepressant use has been found to lead to a lower likelihood for depression eight years later in a sample representative of the Canadian population (Colman, Zeng et al. 2011). Research also shows that antidepressants can lead to hippocampal neurogenesis (Warner-Schmidt and Duman 2006). This may reverse atrophy of the hippocampus, which can occur as a result of depression and anxiety (Warner-Schmidt and Duman 2006) and impairs negative feedback of the HPA axis (Jacobson and Sapolsky 1991; Herman and Cullinan 1997).

In addition, smoking cessation and healthy eating programs could be implemented and specifically targeted at high-risk youth with a history of trauma. Community-based interventions in environments where there are more high-risk youth may be one way to achieve this. Community based interventions have been found to be effective in reducing obesity. For example, an intervention conducted in a school setting called the Annapolis Valley Health Promoting Schools Project (AVHPSP) instituted nutrition programs and found lower rates of obesity and better nutrition habits among students when compared to schools which did not implement this program (Veugelers and Fitzgerald 2005).

99

Also, traumatic events of patients should be taken into account given its adverse effect on several mental and physical health factors. Specifically when dealing with reducing depression and anxiety, active screening of childhood trauma and focusing on traumatic childhood events when conducting CBT has been shown to be more effective than when the trauma is not taken into account (Vitriol, Ballesteros et al. 2009). Since those who have experienced childhood trauma tend to experience retraumatization in their adult interpersonal experiences, these coping mechanisms developed from CBT that is focused on traumatic childhood events may help to either prevent revictimization or attenuate the influence of such experiences on depression or anxiety (Gladstone, Parker et al. 2004).

4.5. Strengths & Limitations

This study has potential limitations in that those who develop CVD may have been more likely to drop out than those that do not, which may lead to survivor bias and thus potentially lead to an underestimate of the results. The cumulative attrition rate for the NPHS by cycle 8 (2008/09) was 42% (Statistics Canada 2010a).

There is also the possibility of non-sampling related biases due to the use of survey data such as the interviewer misreading the question, a misunderstanding of the question by the respondent (due to language barriers for example), the respondent may answer the question incorrectly either intentionally or by accident, and the data may have been improperly imputed. This potential bias cannot be accounted for since the true population responses to the survey questions are unknown.

Another limitation is the possibility of residual confounding. Since SES was controlled for and was a dichotomous variable, it is possible that residual confounding may have occurred within strata. However a sensitivity analysis was conducted using income adequacy with four categories as the measure for SES rather than the dichotomous variable. There were no differences when using the SES measure with four categories, suggesting that residual confounding may not be a problem for the dichotomous SES measure.

Also, we could not control for neighborhood SES or the age at which childhood trauma occurred which are both possible confounders in the association between childhood trauma and CVD. There is no information in the NPHS on the age at which the childhood trauma occurred, which should be controlled for since those who experience trauma at younger ages are less likely to remember childhood trauma (Harvey and Herman 1994; Fergusson, Horwood et al. 2000) and thus may be less likely to be affected by it.

Also, the NPHS does not assess childhood SES, which is related to both childhood trauma (Trickett, Carlson et al. 1991) and cardiovascular disease (Galobardes, Smith et al. 2006) but is not on the causal pathway between them, and is thus a possible confounding factor which cannot be controlled for in this study. However, there is also evidence which shows that the association between childhood SES and health in adulthood disappears once adult SES is taken into account (Marmot, Shipley et al. 2001). It is suggested that this is because SES in adulthood is influenced by childhood SES.

Neighborhood factors such as neighborhood level of impoverishment, social cohesion and perceived neighborhood safety were not assessed by the NPHS. Such neighborhood factors however have been associated with both CVD (Sundquist, Theobald et al. 2006) and childhood trauma (Coulton, Korbin et al. 1999). Thus, neighborhood factors may have been a confounding variable that could not be controlled for. However, neighborhoods are strongly linked with SES, which was accounted for.

Another possible limitation is non-differential misclassification for childhood traumatic events, which may have underestimated the impact of the childhood trauma on CVD. Previous evidence shows that child abuse is generally underreported (Dellafemina, Yeager et al. 1990). Also, depression has been associated with negative memory bias, especially for information that is emotionally toned (Dalgleish and Watts 1990). However, those who were inconsistent in their reports of childhood traumatic events were excluded in an attempt to minimize possible mood-congruent memory bias.

A limitation concerning the use of data from the NPHS is that we did not have control over the measures that were used in the study to assess the variables of interest. Many of the factors we assessed were examined by the NPHS using self-reports rather than more objective measures. However, the

102

NPHS used a measure for depression that corresponded to DSM-IV criteria for a major depressive episode and has an accuracy of 93% for classifying major depressive disorder (Kessler RC 1998).

Also, the NPHS excluded residents of some remote areas in Ontario and Quebec, health institutions, Native reserves and Crown lands, and Canadian Forces bases (those who were full-time Canadian Forces members), which may be high-risk populations for both childhood trauma and CVD. For example, death rates due to CVD are higher among Aboriginal women than women in the general Canadian population(Heart and Stroke Foundation of Canada 1995). This limits the external validity of our findings and also might have led to an underestimate of the results.

This study has strengths in that the data was collected prospectively. Prospective cohorts are less prone to bias than other forms of observational study designs. In relation to this, retrospective reporting of early childhood trauma was assessed at multiple cycles in the NPHS, which allows for the exclusion of inconsistent reporters. This makes recall bias for the reporting of childhood trauma less likely than if it were to be reported at only one point in time in adulthood and thus increases validity.

This cohort is also nationally representative of Canadians and thus provides further protection from bias, and increases external validity. In addition, since the data were assessed in a retrospective cohort design, concerns about cost and time, which are disadvantages of prospective cohort studies, were averted.

4.6. Future directions

This study looked at the relationship between childhood trauma and CVD, possible mediators and moderators for this association, and sex differences. Future studies may benefit from using more objective measures of the variables addressed for the purposes of this study, rather than self-reports. Future studies may also benefit from using survival analysis to assess the effect of sex in modifying the association between childhood trauma and CVD.

Survival analyses were not conducted for this study because the induction period between when the childhood traumatic event occurred and when the CVD event occurred were unknown since the age at which the childhood traumatic event occurred was not recorded, and participants were asked "do you have heart disease" without specifying the time at which heart disease occurred. However, for studies that have information concerning when childhood traumatic events occur and more objective measures for CVD, the use of survival analysis is suggested.

Also, the effect of other mental health factors on the relationship between childhood trauma and CVD should be investigated, since an increased risk of mortality from heart disease and stroke among those with schizophrenia, schizoaffective disorder, bipolar disorder and delusional disorder has been found (Osborn, Levy et al. 2007). Another suggestion is the assessment of childhood trauma with information concerning age at which the trauma occurred.

The effect of childhood trauma may not lead to hyperactivity to stress for all individuals. For example, the stress inoculation hypothesis suggests that adversity in childhood may act as a buffer against stressful life events in adulthood and may thus be less likely to develop depression (Rudolph and Flynn 2007). Future research could thus investigate potential resilience factors and whether those who have experienced childhood trauma but are more resilient, are less likely to develop CVD.

The impact of childhood trauma on adverse physical and psychological consequences in adulthood has generally been found to be higher among women than among men. For example, women with psychosis have been found to be three times more likely than women without psychosis to report childhood physical abuse while this association was not found to be significant among men (Fisher, Morgan et al. 2008). Future studies should thus also investigate sex differences in the relationship between childhood trauma and other psychological and physical health factors. Lastly, the stress amplification hypothesis for physical health factors should be investigated.

4.7. Conclusions

In conclusion, the results of this study suggest that the impact of childhood trauma on CVD is heightened among women when compared to men. The results also suggest that depression, smoking, and diet partially mediate the relationship between childhood trauma and CVD. Also, we found that the effect of childhood trauma on smoking and poor diet is heightened among women when compared to men.

This suggests that sex differences in the relationship between childhood trauma and CVD risk may be influenced by adverse behavioral responses to stress, particularly among women. Stressful life events were also found to heighten the impact of childhood trauma on CVD. overweight/obesity and smoking among women but not men. These findings indicate the need for early interventions as well as health promotion and awareness efforts directed towards those who have experienced childhood traumatic events, particularly women.

REFERENCES

- Abela, J. R. (2001). "The hopelessness theory of depression: a test of the diathesis-stress and causal mediation components in third and seventh grade children." <u>J Abnorm Child Psychol</u> 29(3): 241-254.
- Abramson, L. Y., M. E. P. Seligman, et al. (1978). "Learned Helplessness in Humans - Critique and Reformulation." J Abnorm Psychol 87(1): 49-74.
- Alastalo, H., K. Raikkonen, et al. (2009). "Cardiovascular health of Finnish war evacuees 60 years later." <u>Annals of Medicine</u> **41**(1): 66-72.
- American Psychiatric Association (1994). "Diagnostic and Statistical Manual of Mental Disorders. 4th ed.".
- Anda, R. F., J. B. Croft, et al. (1999). "Adverse childhood experiences and smoking during adolescence and adulthood." <u>Jama-Journal of the</u> <u>American Medical Association</u> 282(17): 1652-1658.
- Andersen, I., M. Osler, et al. (2003). "Income and risk of ischaemic heart disease in men and women in a Nordic welfare country." <u>Int J</u> <u>Epidemiol</u> 32(3): 367-374.
- Arnow, B. A., C. M. Blasey, et al. (2011). "Does Gender Moderate the Relationship Between Childhood Maltreatment and Adult Depression?" <u>Child Maltreatment</u> 16(3): 175-183.
- Ashby, D. T., R. Mehran, et al. (2003). "Comparison of outcomes in men versus women having percutaneous coronary interventions in small coronary arteries." <u>American Journal of Cardiology</u> 91(8): 979-981.

- Ball, G. D. and L. J. McCargar (2003). "Childhood obesity in Canada: a review of prevalence estimates and risk factors for cardiovascular diseases and type 2 diabetes." <u>Can J Appl Physiol</u> 28(1): 117-140.
- Baron, R. M. and D. A. Kenny (1986). "The Moderator Mediator Variable Distinction in Social Psychological-Research - Conceptual, Strategic, and Statistical Considerations." <u>Journal of Personality and Social</u> <u>Psychology</u> 51(6): 1173-1182.
- Barry, D. and N. Petry (2008). "Gender differences in associations between stressful life events and body mass index." <u>Preventive Medicine</u> 47(5): 498-503.
- Bernet, C. Z. and M. B. Stein (1999). "Relationship of childhood maltreatment to the onset and course of major depression in adulthood." <u>Depress</u> <u>Anxiety</u> 9(4): 169-174.
- Bibbins-Domingo, K., P. Coxson, et al. (2007). "Adolescent overweight and future adult coronary heart disease." <u>New England Journal of Medicine</u> 357(23): 2371-2379.
- Bjorntorp, P. (1991). "Visceral fat accumulation the missing link between psychosocial factors and cardiovascular-disease "<u>Journal of Internal</u> Medicine **230**(3): 195-201.
- Black, A. E., A. M. Prentice, et al. (1993). "Measurements of total energy expenditure provide insights into the validity of dietary measurements of energy intake." <u>J Am Diet Assoc</u> 93(5): 572-579.
- Booth, G. L., M. K. Kapral, et al. (2006). "Relation between age and cardiovascular disease in men and women with diabetes compared

with non-diabetic people: a population-based retrospective cohort study." Lancet **368**(9529): 29-36.

- Borrini, G., P. Dallora, et al. (1989). "Autobiographical memory sensitivity to age and education of a standardized inquiry." <u>Psychological</u> <u>Medicine 19(1): 215-224</u>.
- Boyce, W. T. and B. J. Ellis (2005). "Biological sensitivity to context: I. An evolutionary-developmental theory of the origins and functions of stress reactivity." <u>Dev Psychopathol</u> **17**(2): 271-301.
- Bradley, R. G., E. B. Binder, et al. (2008). "Influence of child abuse on adult depression - Moderation by the corticotropin-releasing hormone receptor gene." <u>Archives of General Psychiatry</u> 65(2): 190-200.
- Bremner, J. D., M. Vythilingam, et al. (2003). "MRI and PET study of deficits in hippocampal structure and function in women with childhood sexual abuse and posttraumatic stress disorder." <u>American Journal of</u> <u>Psychiatry</u> 160(5): 924-932.
- Brennen, T., M. Hasanovic, et al. (2010). "Trauma Exposure in Childhood Impairs the Ability to Recall Specific Autobiographical Memories in Late Adolescence." Journal of Traumatic Stress 23(2): 240-247.
- Bucher, H. C. and D. R. Ragland (1995). "Socioeconomic Indicators and Mortality from Coronary Heart-Disease and Cancer - a 22-Year Follow-up of Middle-Aged Men." <u>American Journal of Public Health</u> 85(9): 1231-1236.
- Cahill, L., R. J. Haier, et al. (2001). "Sex-related difference in amygdala activity during emotionally influenced memory storage." <u>Neurobiol</u> <u>Learn Mem</u> 75(1): 1-9.

- Campbell, S. C., R. J. Moffatt, et al. (2008). "Smoking and smoking cessation-The relationship between cardiovascular disease and lipoprotein metabolism: A review." <u>Atherosclerosis</u> 201(2): 225-235.
- Carlson, M. and F. Earls (1997). Psychological and neuroendocrinological sequelae of early social deprivation in institutionalized children in Romania. <u>Integrative Neurobiology of Affiliation</u>. C. S. Carter, Lederhendler, II and B. Kirkpatrick. **807**: 419-428.
- Coates, S. and T. J. Gaensbauer (2009). "Event trauma in early childhood: symptoms, assessment, intervention." <u>Child Adolesc Psychiatr Clin N</u> <u>Am</u> 18(3): 611-626.
- Colman, I. and A. Ataullahjan (2010). "Life course perspectives on the epidemiology of depression." <u>Can J Psychiatry</u> **55**(10): 622-632.
- Colman, I., Y. Garad, et al. (2012). "Stress and development of depression and heavy drinking in adulthood: moderating effects of childhood trauma." <u>Soc Psychiatry Psychiatr Epidemiol</u>.
- Colman, I., Y. Zeng, et al. (2011). "The association between antidepressant use and depression eight years later: a national cohort study." J <u>Psychiatr Res</u> **45**(8): 1012-1018.
- Corti, M. C., J. M. Guralnik, et al. (1999). "Evidence for a Black-White crossover in all-cause and coronary heart disease mortality in an older population: The North Carolina EPESE." <u>American Journal of Public Health</u> 89(3): 308-314.
- Coulton, C. J., J. E. Korbin, et al. (1999). "Neighborhoods and child maltreatment: A multi-level study." <u>Child Abuse Negl</u> **23**(11): 1019-1040.

- Cutler, S. E. and S. Nolenhoeksema (1991). "Accounting for Sex-Differences in Depression through Female Victimization - Childhood Sexual Abuse." <u>Sex Roles</u> 24(7-8): 425-438.
- Dalgleish, T. and F. N. Watts (1990). "Biases of attention and memory in disorders of anxiety and depression." <u>Clinical Psychology Review</u> 10(5): 589-604.
- Dawber, T. R., G. V. Mann, et al. (1956). "Prevalence and Incidence of Coronary Heart Disease in the Framingham Study." <u>Circulation</u> 14(5): 926-926.
- de Barros, M. V. G. and M. V. Nahas (2001). "Health risk behaviors, health status self-assessment and stress perception among industrial workers." Revista De Saude Publica 35(6): 554-563.
- De Bellis, M. D. (2002). "Developmental traumatology: a contributory mechanism for alcohol and substance use disorders." <u>Psychoneuroendocrinology</u> 27(1-2): 155-170.
- de Leon, C. F. M., H. M. Krumholz, et al. (1998). "Depression and risk of coronary heart disease in elderly men and women - New Haven EPESE, 1982-1991." <u>Archives of Internal Medicine</u> 158(21): 2341-2348.
- Dellafemina, D., C. A. Yeager, et al. (1990). "Child-abuse adolescent records vs adult recall." Child Abuse & Neglect **14**(2): 227-231.
- Dienes, K. A., C. Hammen, et al. (2006). "The stress sensitization hypothesis: Understanding the course of bipolar disorder." <u>Journal of Affective</u> <u>Disorders</u> **95**(1-3): 43-49.

- Dochi, M., K. Sakata, et al. (2009). "Smoking as an independent risk factor for hypertension: a 14-year longitudinal study in male Japanese workers."
 <u>Tohoku J Exp Med</u> 217(1): 37-43.
- Dong, M., R. F. Anda, et al. (2004). "The interrelatedness of multiple forms of childhood abuse, neglect, and household dysfunction." <u>Child Abuse</u> <u>Negl</u> 28(7): 771-784.
- Dong, M., S. R. Dube, et al. (2003). "Adverse childhood experiences and selfreported liver disease - New insights into the causal pathway." <u>Arch</u> <u>Intern Med</u> 163(16): 1949-1956.
- Dong, M., S. R. Dube, et al. (2003). "Adverse childhood experiences and selfreported liver disease - New insights into the causal pathway." Archives of Internal Medicine 163(16): 1949-1956.
- Dong, M. X., W. H. Giles, et al. (2004). "Insights into causal pathways for ischemic heart disease - Adverse childhood experiences study." <u>Circulation</u> 110(13): 1761-1766.
- Dougherty, L. R., D. N. Klein, et al. (2004). "A growth curve analysis of the course of dysthymic disorder: The effects of chronic stress and moderation by adverse parent-child relationships and family history."
 <u>Journal of Consulting and Clinical Psychology</u> 72(6): 1012-1021.
- Dube, S. R., R. F. Anda, et al. (2001). "Childhood abuse, household dysfunction, and the risk of attempted suicide throughout the life span -Findings from the adverse childhood experiences study." <u>Jama-Journal</u> of the American Medical Association **286**(24): 3089-3096.

- Dube, S. R., R. F. Anda, et al. (2002). "Adverse childhood experiences and personal alcohol abuse as an adult." <u>Addictive Behaviors</u> 27(5): 713-725.
- Eley, T. C., K. Sugden, et al. (2004). "Gene-environment interaction analysis of serotonin system markers with adolescent depression." <u>Mol</u> <u>Psychiatry</u> 9(10): 908-915.
- Elo, I. T. and S. H. Preston (1996). "Educational differentials in mortality: United States, 1979-85." <u>Social Science & Medicine</u> 42(1): 47-57.
- Empana, J. P., H. Sykes, et al. (2005). "Contributions of depressive mood and circulating inflammatory markers to coronary heart disease in healthy European men: The prime study." <u>Circulation</u> **112**(17): 3590.
- Erngrund, K., T. Mantyla, et al. (1996). "Adult age differences in source recall: A population-based study." Journals of Gerontology Series B-Psychological Sciences and Social Sciences 51(6): P335-P345.
- Espejo, E. P., C. L. Hammen, et al. (2007). "Stress sensitization and adolescent depressive severity as a function of childhood adversity: A link to anxiety disorders." Journal of Abnormal Child Psychology 35(2): 287-299.
- Eysmann, S. B. and P. S. Douglas (1992). "Reperfusion and revascularization strategies for coronary-artery disease in women "<u>Jama-Journal of the</u> American Medical Association **268**(14): 1903-1907.
- Felitti, V. J. (1991). "Long-Term Medical Consequences of Incest, Rape, and Molestation." <u>Southern Medical Journal</u> 84(3): 328-331.

- Felitti, V. J. (1993). "Childhood Sexual Abuse, Depression, and Family Dysfunction in Adult Obese Patients - a Case-Control Study." <u>Southern Medical Journal</u> 86(7): 732-736.
- Felitti, V. J., R. F. Anda, et al. (1998). "Relationship of childhood abuse and household dysfunction to many of the leading causes of death in adults
 The adverse childhood experiences (ACE) study." <u>American Journal of Preventive Medicine</u> 14(4): 245-258.
- Fergusson, D. M., L. J. Horwood, et al. (2000). "The stability of child abuse reports: a longitudinal study of the reporting behaviour of young adults." <u>Psychological Medicine</u> **30**(3): 529-544.
- Ferketich, A. K., J. A. Schwartzbaum, et al. (2000). "Depression as an antecedent to heart disease among women and men in the NHANES I study." <u>Archives of Internal Medicine</u> 160(9): 1261-1268.
- Fink, L. A., D. Bernstein, et al. (1995). "Initial Reliability and Validity of the Childhood Trauma Interview - a New Multidimensional Measure of Childhood Interpersonal Trauma." <u>American Journal of Psychiatry</u> 152(9): 1329-1335.
- Fisher, H., C. Morgan, et al. (2008). "Gender specific effects of childhood maltreatment on risk for psychosis." <u>Early Intervention in Psychiatry</u> 2: A56-A56.
- Foa, E. B., G. Steketee, et al. (1989). "Behavioral Cognitive Conceptualizations of Post-Traumatic Stress Disorder." <u>Behavior</u> <u>Therapy</u> 20(2): 155-176.

- Fuchs, E. and G. Flugge (1998). "Stress, glucocorticoids and structural plasticity of the hippocampus." <u>Neuroscience and Biobehavioral</u> <u>Reviews</u> 23(2): 295-300.
- Fujino, Y., N. Tanabe, et al. (2011). "A prospective cohort study of neighborhood stress and ischemic heart disease in Japan: a multilevel analysis using the JACC study data." <u>Bmc Public Health</u> 11.
- Gallagher, R. E., B. L. Flye, et al. (1992). "Retrospective Assessment of Traumatic Experiences (Rate)." Journal of Personality Disorders 6(2): 99-108.
- Galobardes, B., G. D. Smith, et al. (2006). "Systematic review of the influence of childhood socioeconomic circumstances on risk for cardiovascular disease in adulthood." <u>Annals of Epidemiology</u> **16**(2): 91-104.
- Gardarsdottir, M., T. Hardarson, et al. (1998). "[The relationship of education and mortality with special concern to coronary heart disease mortality. The Reykjavik Study.]." <u>Laeknabladid</u> 84(12): 913-920.
- Gaysina, D., M. Hotopf, et al. (2011). "Symptoms of depression and anxiety, and change in body mass index from adolescence to adulthood: results from a British birth cohort." <u>Psychological Medicine</u> **41**(1): 175-184.
- Gilbert, R., C. S. Widom, et al. (2009). "Burden and consequences of child maltreatment in high-income countries." Lancet **373**(9657): 68-81.
- Gilmore, J. (2002). Report on Smoking Prevalence in Canada, 1985 to 2001.S. Canada.
- Gladstone, G. L., G. B. Parker, et al. (2004). "Implications of childhood trauma for depressed women: An analysis of pathways from childhood

sexual abuse to deliberate self-harm and revictimization." <u>American</u> Journal of Psychiatry **161**(8): 1417-1425.

- Grundtvig, M., T. R. Hagen, et al. (2009). "Sex-based differences in premature first myocardial infarction caused by smoking: twice as many years lost by women as by men." <u>European Journal of Cardiovascular</u> <u>Prevention & Rehabilitation</u> 16(2): 174-179.
- Gunstad, J., R. H. Paul, et al. (2006). "Exposure to early life trauma is associated with adult obesity." Psychiatry Research **142**(1): 31-37.
- Gurvits, T. V., M. E. Shenton, et al. (1996). "Magnetic resonance imaging study of hippocampal volume in chronic, combat-related posttraumatic stress disorder." <u>Biological Psychiatry</u> **40**(11): 1091-1099.
- Halperin, R. O., J. M. Gaziano, et al. (2008). "Smoking and the risk of incident hypertension in middle-aged and older men." <u>Am J Hypertens</u> 21(2): 148-152.
- Hammen, C., R. Henry, et al. (2000). "Depression and sensitization to stressors among young women as a function of childhood adversity."
 Journal of Consulting and Clinical Psychology 68(5): 782-787.
- Handa, R. J., L. H. Burgess, et al. (1994). "Gonadal-Steroid Hormone Receptors and Sex-Differences in the Hypothalamo-Pituitary-Adrenal Axis." <u>Hormones and Behavior</u> 28(4): 464-476.
- Handa, R. J., Chung WCJ. (2007). "Gender and stress. In: Fink G, ed. Encyclopedia of stress. 2nd edn. New York." <u>Elsevier</u>: 115-121.
- Hankin, B. L. and L. Y. Abramson (2001). "Development of gender differences in depression: an elaborated cognitive vulnerabilitytransactional stress theory." <u>Psychol Bull</u> 127(6): 773-796.

- Harkness, K. L., A. E. Bruce, et al. (2006). "The role of childhood abuse and neglect in the sensitization to stressful life events in adolescent depression." Journal of Abnormal Psychology 115(4): 730-741.
- Harvey, M. R. and J. L. Herman (1994). "AMNESIA, PARTIAL AMNESIA, AND DELAYED RECALL AMONG ADULT SURVIVORS OF CHILDHOOD TRAUMA." <u>Consciousness and Cognition</u> 3(3-4): 295-306.
- Hayes, A. F. (2009). "Beyond Baron and Kenny: Statistical Mediation Analysis in the New Millennium." <u>Communication Monographs</u> 76(4): 408-420.
- Hayes, O. (1996). "Fact sheet: cardiovascular disease (ICD-9 390-448) and women." <u>Chronic Dis Can</u> **17**(1): 28-30.
- Health Canada (1995). Canadians and Heart Health: Reducing the Risk. Ottawa, ON.
- Health Canada (2011). Major findings from the Canadian Alcohol and Drug Use Monitoring Survey (CADUMS) 2011.
- Health Canada (2012). Do Canadian Adults Meet their Nutrient Requirements through Food Intake Alone?
- Heart and Stroke Foundation of Canada (1995). Heart Disease and Stroke in Canada.
- Heikkinen, E. (2011). "A life course approach: research orientations and future challenges." <u>Eur Rev Aging Phys Act</u> **8**: 7-12.
- Heim, C. and C. B. Nemeroff (2001). "The role of childhood trauma in the neurobiology of mood and anxiety disorders: Preclinical and clinical studies." <u>Biological Psychiatry</u> **49**(12): 1023-1039.

- Heim, C., D. J. Newport, et al. (2000). "Pituitary-adrenal and autonomic responses to stress in women after sexual and physical abuse in childhood." <u>Jama-Journal of the American Medical Association</u> 284(5): 592-597.
- Heim, C., D. J. Newport, et al. (2008). "The link between childhood trauma and depression: Insights from HPA axis studies in humans."
 <u>Psychoneuroendocrinology</u> 33(6): 693-710.
- Heir, T., A. Piatigorsky, et al. (2009). "Longitudinal changes in recalled perceived life threat after a natural disaster." <u>British Journal of</u> <u>Psychiatry</u> 194(6): 510-514.
- Herman, J. P. and W. E. Cullinan (1997). "Neurocircuitry of stress: Central control of the hypothalamo-pituitary-adrenocortical axis." <u>Trends in</u> <u>Neurosciences</u> 20(2): 78-84.
- Hovens, J., J. E. Wiersma, et al. "Childhood life events and childhood trauma in adult patients with depressive, anxiety and comorbid disorders vs. controls." <u>Acta Psychiatrica Scandinavica</u> **122**(1): 66-74.
- Howlett, T. A., L. H. Rees, et al. (1985). "Cushings-Syndrome." <u>Clinics in</u> <u>Endocrinology and Metabolism</u> **14**(4): 911-945.
- Iso, H., C. Date, et al. (2002). "Perceived mental stress and mortality from cardiovascular disease among Japanese men and women - The Japan Collaborative Cohort Study for Evaluation of Cancer Risk Sponsored by Monbusho (JACC Study)." <u>Circulation</u> **106**(10): 1229-1236.
- Jacobson, L. and R. Sapolsky (1991). "The Role of the Hippocampus in Feedback-Regulation of the Hypothalamic-Pituitary-Adrenocortical Axis." <u>Endocrine Reviews</u> 12(2): 118-134.

- Jee, S. H., J. Park, et al. (2007). "Smoking and atherosclerotic cardiovascular disease in women with lower levels of serum cholesterol." <u>Atherosclerosis</u> 190(2): 306-312.
- Jensen, M. K., A. T. Andersen, et al. (2002). "Alcoholic beverage preference and risk of becoming a heavy drinker." Epidemiology **13**(2): 127-132.
- Joffres, M. R., P. Hamet, et al. (2001). "Distribution of blood pressure and hypertension in Canada and the United States." <u>Am J Hypertens</u> 14(11 Pt 1): 1099-1105.
- Jones, G. T., C. Power, et al. (2009). "Adverse events in childhood and chronic widespread pain in adult life: Results from the 1958 British Birth Cohort Study." <u>Pain</u> 143(1-2): 92-96.
- Kannel, W. B. (1995). "Framingham study insights into hypertensive risk of cardiovascular disease." <u>Hypertens Res</u> 18(3): 181-196.
- Kannel, W. B. and R. D. Abbott (1984). "Incidence and Prognosis of Unrecognized Myocardial-Infarction - an Update on the Framingham-Study." <u>New England Journal of Medicine</u> 311(18): 1144-1147.
- Kannel, W. B. and M. Larson (1993). "Long-Term Epidemiologic Prediction of Coronary-Disease the Framingham Experience." <u>Cardiology</u> 82(2-3): 137-152.
- Katzmarzyk, P. T., N. Gledhill, et al. (2000). "The economic burden of physical inactivity in Canada." CMAJ **163**(11): 1435-1440.
- Kendler, K. S., J. W. Kuhn, et al. (2004). "Childhood sexual abuse, stressful life events and risk for major depression in women." <u>Psychological</u> <u>Medicine</u> 34(8): 1475-1482.

- Kendler, K. S., L. M. Thornton, et al. (2001). "Gender differences in the rates of exposure to stressful life events and sensitivity to their depressogenic effects." <u>Am J Psychiatry</u> **158**(4): 587-593.
- Kessler, R. C. (2000). "Posttraumatic stress disorder: The burden to the individual and to society." Journal of Clinical Psychiatry **61**: 4-14.
- Kessler RC, A. G., Mroczek D, Utsun TB, Wittchen HU (1998). "The World Health Organization's Composite International Diagnostic Interview Short-Form (CIDI-SF)." <u>Int J Methods Psychiatr Res</u> 7: 171–185.
- Killgore, W. D. and D. A. Yurgelun-Todd (2001). "Sex differences in amygdala activation during the perception of facial affect." <u>Neuroreport</u> 12(11): 2543-2547.
- Kitayama, N., V. Vaccarino, et al. (2005). "Magnetic resonance imaging (MRI) measurement of hippocampal volume in posttraumatic stress disorder: A meta-analysis." Journal of Affective Disorders 88(1): 79-86.
- Kivimaki, M., J. Vahtera, et al. (2008). "What are the next steps for research on work stress and coronary heart disease?" <u>Scandinavian Journal of</u> <u>Work Environment & Health</u>: 33-40.
- Korkeila, J., J. Vahtera, et al. (2010). "Childhood adversities as predictors of incident coronary heart disease and cerebrovascular disease." <u>Heart</u> 96(4): 298-303.
- Kudielka, B. M. and C. Kirschbaum (2005). "Sex differences in HPA axis responses to stress: a review." <u>Biol Psychol</u> **69**(1): 113-132.
- Lapidus, L., C. Bengtsson, et al. (1984). "Distribution of Adipose-Tissue and Risk of Cardiovascular-Disease and Death - a 12 Year Follow up of

Participants in the Population Study of Women in Gothenburg, Sweden." <u>British Medical Journal</u> **289**(6454): 1257-1261.

- Lee, A. L., W. O. Ogle, et al. (2002). "Stress and depression: possible links to neuron death in the hippocampus." <u>Bipolar Disorders</u> **4**(2): 117-128.
- Lehtinen, V. and M. Joukamaa (1994). "Epidemiology of depression: prevalence, risk factors and treatment situation." <u>Acta Psychiatr Scand</u> <u>Suppl</u> 377: 7-10.
- Lerner, D. J. and W. B. Kannel (1986). "Patterns of Coronary Heart-Disease Morbidity and Mortality in the Sexes - a 26-Year Follow-up of the Framingham Population." <u>American Heart Journal</u> **111**(2): 383-390.
- Lesperance, F., N. Frasure-Smith, et al. (2004). "The association between major depression and levels of soluble intercellular adhesion molecule 1, interleukin-6, and C-reactive protein in patients with recent acute coronary syndromes." <u>American Journal of Psychiatry</u> 161(2): 271-277.
- Lewington, S., R. Clarke, et al. (2002). "Age-specific relevance of usual blood pressure to vascular mortality: a meta-analysis of individual data for one million adults in 61 prospective studies." <u>Lancet</u> 360(9349): 1903-1913.
- Lopez, A. D., C. D. Mathers, et al. (2006). "Global and regional burden of disease and risk factors, 2001: systematic analysis of population health data." <u>Lancet</u> 367(9524): 1747-1757.
- Loucks, E. B., N. D. Almeida, et al. (2011). "Childhood family psychosocial environment and coronary heart disease risk." <u>Psychosom Med</u> 73(7): 563-571.

- Low, C. A., K. Salomon, et al. (2009). "Chronic Life Stress, Cardiovascular Reactivity, and Subclinical Cardiovascular Disease in Adolescents." <u>Psychosomatic Medicine</u> 71(9): 927-931.
- Lucini, D., G. Norbiato, et al. (2002). "Hemodynamic and autonomic adjustments to real life stress conditions in humans." <u>Hypertension</u> 39(1): 184-188.
- Luecken, L. J. (1998). "Childhood attachment and loss experiences affect adult cardiovascular and cortisol function." <u>Psychosomatic Medicine</u> **60**(6): 765-772.
- Lynch, J. W., G. A. Kaplan, et al. (1996). "Do cardiovascular risk factors explain the relation between socioeconomic status, risk of all-cause mortality, cardiovascular mortality, and acute myocardial infarction?" American Journal of Epidemiology **144**(10): 934-942.
- Mackinnon, A. J., A. S. Henderson, et al. (1991). "The Parental Bonding Instrument - a Measure of Perceived or Actual Parental Behavior."
 <u>Acta Psychiatrica Scandinavica</u> 83(2): 153-159.
- MacQueen, G. M., S. Campbell, et al. (2003). "Course of illness, hippocampal function, and hippocampal volume in major depression." <u>Proc Natl</u> <u>Acad Sci U S A</u> 100(3): 1387-1392.
- Magarinos, A. M., B. S. McEwen, et al. (1996). "Chronic psychosocial stress causes apical dendritic atrophy of hippocampal CA3 pyramidal neurons in subordinate tree shrews." J Neurosci **16**(10): 3534-3540.
- Manuel, D. G., M. Leung, et al. (2003). "Burden of cardiovascular disease in Canada." <u>Can J Cardiol</u> **19**(9): 997-1004.

- Marmot, M., M. Shipley, et al. (2001). "Relative contribution of early life and adult socioeconomic factors to adult morbidity in the Whitehall II study." Journal of Epidemiology and Community Health 55(5): 301-307.
- Matthews, K. A. and B. B. Gump (2002). "Chronic work stress and marital dissolution increase risk of posttrial mortality in men from the Multiple Risk Factor Intervention Trial." <u>Arch Intern Med</u> 162(3): 309-315.
- Maximova, K., J. O'Loughlin, et al. (2009). "Declines in Physical Activity and Higher Systolic Blood Pressure in Adolescence." <u>American Journal of</u> <u>Epidemiology</u> 170(9): 1084-1094.
- McCormick, C. M., W. Linkroum, et al. (2002). "Peripheral and central sex steroids have differential effects on the HPA axis of male and female rats." <u>Stress</u> 5(4): 235-247.
- Mccormick, C. M., J. W. Smythe, et al. (1995). "Sex-Specific Effects of Prenatal Stress on Hypothalamic-Pituitary-Adrenal Responses to Stress and Brain Glucocorticoid Receptor Density in Adult-Rats." <u>Developmental Brain Research</u> 84(1): 55-61.
- McEwen, B. S. (1998). "Protective and damaging effects of stress mediators." New England Journal of Medicine **338**(3): 171-179.
- McEwen, B. S. (1998). Stress, adaptation, and disease Allostasis and allostatic load. <u>Neuroimmunomodulation Molecular Aspects</u>, <u>Integrative Systems, and Clinical Advances</u>. S. M. McCann, J. M. Lipton, E. M. Sternberget al. **840**: 33-44.
- McEwen, B. S. (1999). "Stress and hippocampal plasticity." <u>Annual Review of Neuroscience</u> 22: 105-122.

- McEwen, B. S., E. R. Dekloet, et al. (1986). "Adrenal-steroid receptors and actions in the nervous-system." Physiological Reviews **66**(4): 1121-1188.
- Mcewen, B. S. and E. Stellar (1993). "Stress and the Individual Mechanisms Leading to Disease." <u>Archives of Internal Medicine</u> **153**(18): 2093-2101.
- McGrath, J. J., K. A. Matthews, et al. (2006). "Individual versus neighborhood socioeconomic status and race as predictors of adolescent ambulatory blood pressure and heart rate." <u>Social Science & Medicine</u> 63(6): 1442-1453.
- McKee, S. A., P. K. Maciejewski, et al. (2003). "Sex differences in the effects of stressful life events on changes in smoking status." <u>Addiction</u> 98(6): 847-855.
- McKinney, C. M., T. R. Harris, et al. (2009). "Reliability of self-reported childhood physical abuse by adults and factors predictive of inconsistent reporting." <u>Violence Vict</u> **24**(5): 653-668.
- McLaughlin, K. A., K. J. Conron, et al. (2010). "Childhood adversity, adult stressful life events, and risk of past-year psychiatric disorder: a test of the stress sensitization hypothesis in a population-based sample of adults." <u>Psychological Medicine</u> **40**(10): 1647-1658.
- McLaughlin, K. A., J. G. Green, et al. (2010). "Childhood adversities and adult psychiatric disorders in the national comorbidity survey replication II: associations with persistence of DSM-IV disorders." <u>Arch Gen Psychiatry</u> 67(2): 124-132.

- Meaney, M. J., B. Tannenbaum, et al. (1994). "Early environmental programming hypothalamic-pituitary-adrenal responses to stress." <u>Seminars in Neuroscience</u> 6(4): 247-259.
- Mehta, L. S. (2011). "Cardiovascular disease and depression in women." <u>Heart</u> <u>Fail Clin</u> **7**(1): 39-45.
- Mendelsohn, C. (2012). "Smoking and depression--a review." <u>Aust Fam</u> Physician **41**(5): 304-307.
- Miller, D. B. and J. P. O'Callaghan (2005). "Aging, stress and the hippocampus." <u>Ageing Research Reviews</u> **4**(2): 123-140.
- Mineka, S. and J. F. Kihlstrom (1978). "Unpredictable and uncontrollable events: a new perspective on experimental neurosis." <u>J Abnorm</u> <u>Psychol</u> 87(2): 256-271.
- Moffitt, T. E., A. Caspi, et al. (2007). "Generalized anxiety disorder and depression: childhood risk factors in a birth cohort followed to age 32."
 <u>Psychological Medicine</u> 37(3): 441-452.
- Mohtashemi, M. and R. Levins (2002). "Qualitative analysis of the all-cause Black-White mortality crossover." <u>Bulletin of Mathematical Biology</u> 64(1): 147-173.
- Mueser, K. T., S. D. Rosenberg, et al. (2008). "A randomized controlled trial of cognitive-behavioral treatment for posttraumatic stress disorder in severe mental illness." J Consult Clin Psychol **76**(2): 259-271.
- Muller, D., C. M. Judd, et al. (2005). "When moderation is mediated and mediation is moderated." Journal of Personality and Social Psychology 89(6): 852-863.

- Murray, R. P., J. E. Connett, et al. (2002). "Alcohol volume, drinking pattern, and cardiovascular disease morbidity and mortality: Is there a Ushaped function?" <u>American Journal of Epidemiology</u> **155**(3): 242-248.
- Neigh, G. N. and C. B. Nemeroff (2006). "Reduced glucocorticoid receptors: consequence or cause of depression?" <u>Trends Endocrinol Metab</u> 17(4): 124-125.
- Nicholson, A., H. Kuper, et al. (2006). "Depression as an aetiologic and prognostic factor in coronary heart disease: a meta-analysis of 6362 events among 146 538 participants in 54 observational studies." <u>European Heart Journal</u> 27(23): 2763-2774.
- Nielsen, N. R., T. S. Kristensen, et al. (2008). "Perceived stress and causespecific mortality among men and women: Results from a prospective cohort study." <u>American Journal of Epidemiology</u> 168(5): 481-491.
- Noll, J. G., M. H. Zeller, et al. (2007). "Obesity risk for female victims of childhood sexual abuse: A prospective study." <u>Pediatrics</u> 120(1): E61-E67.
- Osborn, D. P. J., G. Levy, et al. (2007). "Relative risk of cardiovascular and cancer mortality in people with severe mental illness from the United Kingdom's General Practice Research Database." <u>Archives of General Psychiatry</u> **64**(2): 242-249.
- Paivio, S. C. (2001). "Stability of retrospective self-reports of child abuse and neglect before and after therapy for child abuse issues." <u>Child Abuse &</u> <u>Neglect</u> 25(8): 1053-1068.

- Paivio, S. C. and K. M. Cramer (2004). "Factor structure and reliability of the Childhood Trauma Questionnaire in a Canadian undergraduate student sample." <u>Child Abuse & Neglect</u> 28(8): 889-904.
- Paris, J. (1995). "Memories of abuse in borderline patients: true or false?" Harv Rev Psychiatry **3**(1): 10-17.
- Pietrini, F., L. Lelli, et al. (2010). "Retrospective assessment of childhood trauma: a review of instruments." <u>Rivista Di Psichiatria</u> **45**(1): 7-16.
- Pilote, L., K. Dasgupta, et al. (2007). "A comprehensive view of sex-specific issues related to cardiovascular disease." <u>Canadian Medical</u> <u>Association Journal</u> 176(6): S1-S44.
- Pinto, E. (2007). "Blood pressure and ageing." <u>Postgraduate Medical Journal</u> 83(976): 109-114.
- Plotsky, P. M. and M. J. Meaney (1993). "Early, Postnatal Experience Alters Hypothalamic Corticotropin-Releasing Factor (Crf) Messenger-Rna, Median-Eminence Crf Content and Stress-Induced Release in Adult-Rats." <u>Molecular Brain Research</u> 18(3): 195-200.
- Pope, A. W., K. Tillman, et al. (2005). "Parenting stress in infancy and psychosocial adjustment in toddlerhood: a longitudinal study of children with craniofacial anomalies." <u>Cleft Palate Craniofac J</u> 42(5): 556-559.
- Poulter, N. (2003). "Global risk of cardiovascular disease." <u>Heart</u> **89 Suppl 2**: ii2-5; discussion ii35-37.
- Putnam, K., G. P. Chrousos, et al. (2005). "Sex-related differences in stimulated hypothalamic-pituitary-adrenal axis during induced gonadal

suppression." Journal of Clinical Endocrinology & Metabolism **90**(7): 4224-4231.

- Rafanelli, C., R. Roncuzzi, et al. (2005). "Stressful life events, depression and demoralization as risk factors for acute coronary heart disease."
 <u>Psychotherapy and Psychosomatics</u> 74(3): 179-184.
- Reid JL, H. D., Burkhalter R, Ahmed R. (2012). "Tobacco use in Canada: patterns and trends 2012 edition." <u>Waterloo, ON: Propel Centre for</u> <u>Population Health Impact</u>.
- Rexrode, K. M., V. J. Carey, et al. (1998). "Abdominal adiposity and coronary heart disease in women." <u>Jama-Journal of the American Medical</u> <u>Association</u> 280(21): 1843-1848.
- Ridker, P. M., M. Cushman, et al. (1997). "Inflammation, aspirin, and the risk of cardiovascular disease in apparently healthy men." <u>New England</u> <u>Journal of Medicine</u> 336(14): 973-979.
- Rosamond, W., K. Flegal, et al. (2007). "Heart disease and stroke statistics 2007 update A report from the American Heart Association Statistics
 Committee and Stroke Statistics Subcommittee." <u>Circulation</u> 115(5):
 E69-E171.
- Roy, C. A. and J. C. Perry (2004). "Instruments for the assessment of childhood trauma in adults." <u>J Nerv Ment Dis</u> 192(5): 343-351.
- Rudolph, K. D. and M. Flynn (2007). "Childhood adversity and youth depression: Influence of gender and pubertal status." <u>Development and</u> <u>Psychopathology</u> 19(2): 497-521.
- Rutledge, T., S. E. Reis, et al. (2006). "Depression symptom severity and reported treatment history in the prediction of cardiac risk in women

with suspected myocardial ischemia - The NHLBI-sponsored WISE study." <u>Archives of General Psychiatry</u> **63**(8): 874-880.

- Saketos, M., N. Sharma, et al. (1993). "Suppression of the Hypothalamic-Pituitary-Ovarian Axis in Normal Women by Glucocorticoids."
 <u>Biology of Reproduction</u> 49(6): 1270-1276.
- Saladin, M. E., K. M. Gray, et al. (2012). "Gender Differences in Craving and Cue Reactivity to Smoking and Negative Affect/Stress Cues." <u>American Journal on Addictions</u> 21(3): 210-220.
- Sanders, B. and E. Beckerlausen (1995). "The Measurement of Psychological Maltreatment - Early Data on the Child-Abuse and Trauma Scale." <u>Child Abuse & Neglect</u> 19(3): 315-323.
- Sapolsky, R. M. (1999). "Glucocorticoids, stress, and their adverse neurological effects: relevance to aging." <u>Experimental Gerontology</u> 34(6): 721-732.
- Sapolsky, R. M. (2001). "Atrophy of the hippocampus in posttraumatic stress disorder: How and when?" <u>Hippocampus</u> **11**(2): 90-91.
- Sarna, L., S. A. Bialous, et al. (2008). "Impact of smoking and smoking cessation on health-related quality of life in women in the Nurses' Health Study." <u>Quality of Life Research</u> 17(10): 1217-1227.
- Seeman, M. V. (1997). "Psychopathology in women and men: Focus on female hormones." <u>American Journal of Psychiatry</u> 154(12): 1641-1647.
- Shear, C. L., L. S. Webber, et al. (1985). "The Relationship between Parental History of Vascular-Disease and Cardiovascular-Disease Risk-Factors

in Children - the Bogalusa Heart-Study." <u>American Journal of</u> Epidemiology **122**(5): 762-771.

- Sheline, Y. I. (2003). "Neuroimaging studies of mood disorder effects on the brain." <u>Biol Psychiatry</u> **54**(3): 338-352.
- Smith, N., D. Lam, et al. (2002). "Childhood Experience of Care and Abuse Questionnaire (CECA.Q) - Validation of a screening instrument for childhood adversity in clinical populations." <u>Social Psychiatry and</u> <u>Psychiatric Epidemiology</u> 37(12): 572-579.
- Sniderman, A. D. and C. D. Furberg (2008). "Age as a modifiable risk factor for cardiovascular disease." <u>Lancet</u> 371(9623): 1547-1549.
- Song, Y. M., R. L. Ferrer, et al. (2006). "Socioeconomic status and cardiovascular disease among men: The Korean National Health Service Prospective Cohort Study." <u>American Journal of Public Health</u> 96(1): 152-159.
- Statistics Canada (2010a). Statistics Canada National Population Health Survey household component cycles 1 to 8 (1994/1995 to 2008/2009) longitudinal documentation
- Statistics Canada (2010b). Statistics Canada National Population Health Survey household component cycles 1 to 8 (1994/1995 to 2008/2009) data dictionary.
- Statistics Canada (2010c). Statistics Canada National Population Health Survey household component documentation for the derived variables and the constant longitudinal variables cycles 1 to 8 (1994/95 to 2008/2009).

- Strand, V. C., T. L. Sarmiento, et al. (2005). "Assessment and screening tools for trauma in children and adolescents: a review." <u>Trauma Violence</u> <u>Abuse</u> 6(1): 55-78.
- Stroud, L. R., M. Tanofsky-Kraff, et al. (2000). "The Yale Interpersonal Stressor (YIPS): affective, physiological, and behavioral responses to a novel interpersonal rejection paradigm." <u>Ann Behav Med</u> 22(3): 204-213.
- Sumanen, M., M. Koskenvuo, et al. (2005). "Childhood adversities experienced by working-aged coronary heart disease patients." Journal of Psychosomatic Research **59**(5): 331-335.
- Sundquist, K., H. Theobald, et al. (2006). "Neighborhood violent crime and unemployment increase the risk of coronary heart disease: a multilevel study in an urban setting." <u>Social Science & Medicine</u> 62(8): 2061-2071.
- Suomi, S. J. (1997). "Early determinants of behaviour: Evidence from primate studies." <u>British Medical Bulletin</u> 53(1): 170-184.
- Tarasiuk, A., S. Greenberg-Dotan, et al. (2006). "Low socioeconomic status is a risk factor for cardiovascular disease among adult obstructive sleep apnea syndrome patients requiring treatment." <u>Chest</u> **130**(3): 766-773.
- Tate, R. B., J. Manfreda, et al. (1998). "The effect of age on risk factors for ischemic heart disease: The Manitoba Follow Up Study, 1948-1993."
 <u>Annals of Epidemiology</u> 8(7): 415-421.
- The American Heart Association (1978). "Relationship of Blood-Pressure, Serum-Cholesterol, Smoking Habit, Relative Weight and Ecg

Abnormalities to Incidence of Major Coronary Events - Final Report of Pooling Project." Journal of Chronic Diseases **31**(4): 201-306.

- Thompson, A. H. and X. J. Cui (2000). "Increasing childhood trauma in Canada: Findings from the National Population Health Survey, 1994/35." <u>Canadian Journal of Public Health-Revue Canadienne De</u> Sante Publique **91**(3): 197-200.
- Thornton, R. (2004). "The Navajo-US population mortality crossover since the mid-20th century." <u>Population Research and Policy Review</u> **23**(3): 291-308.
- Tremblay, M. S., P. T. Katzmarzyk, et al. (2002). "Temporal trends in overweight and obesity in Canada, 1981-1996." <u>Int J Obes Relat Metab</u> <u>Disord</u> 26(4): 538-543.
- Trickett, P. K., V. Carlson, et al. (1991). "Relationship of Socioeconomic-Status to the Etiology and Developmental Sequelae of Physical Child-Abuse." <u>Developmental Psychology</u> 27(1): 148-158.
- Tu, J. V., L. Nardi, et al. (2009). "National trends in rates of death and hospital admissions related to acute myocardial infarction, heart failure and stroke, 1994-2004." <u>CMAJ</u> 180(13): E118-125.
- United States Department of Health and Human Services (2005). Dietary Guidelines for Americans. Chapter 9 - Alcoholic Beverages. Washington, DC, US Government Printing Office: p.43-46.
- Vale, S. (2005). "Psychosocial stress and cardiovascular diseases." Postgraduate Medical Journal **81**(957): 429-435.
- Vamvakopoulos, N. C. and G. P. Chrousos (1993). "Evidence of direct estrogenic regulation of human corticotropin-releasing hormone gene
expression. Potential implications for the sexual dimophism of the stress response and immune/inflammatory reaction." <u>J Clin Invest</u> **92**(4): 1896-1902.

- van Oers, H. J. J., E. R. de Kloet, et al. (1998). "Early vs. late maternal deprivation differentially alters the endocrine and hypothalamic responses to stress." <u>Developmental Brain Research</u> **111**(2): 245-252.
- Vaupel, J. W. and A. I. Yashin (1985). "Heterogeneity Ruses Some Surprising Effects of Selection on Population-Dynamics." <u>American</u> <u>Statistician</u> 39(3): 176-185.
- Veugelers, P. J. and A. L. Fitzgerald (2005). "Effectiveness of school programs in preventing childhood obesity: a multilevel comparison." <u>American Journal of Public Health</u> 95(3): 432-435.
- Vitale, C., M. Miceli, et al. (2007). "Gender-specific characteristics of atherosclerosis in menopausal women: risk 16 factors, clinical course and strategies for prevention." <u>Climacteric</u> 10: 16-20.
- Vitriol, V. G., S. T. Ballesteros, et al. (2009). "Evaluation of an outpatient intervention for women with severe depression and a history of childhood trauma." <u>Psychiatr Serv</u> 60(7): 936-942.
- Vythilingam, M., C. Heim, et al. (2002). "Childhood trauma associated with smaller hippocampal volume in women with major depression." American Journal of Psychiatry 159(12): 2072-2080.
- Wannamethee, S. G., A. G. Shaper, et al. (2005). "Overweight and obesity and weight change in middle aged men: impact on cardiovascular disease and diabetes." Journal of Epidemiology and Community Health 59(2): 134-139.

- Warner-Schmidt, J. L. and R. S. Duman (2006). "Hippocampal neurogenesis: opposing effects of stress and antidepressant treatment." <u>Hippocampus</u> 16(3): 239-249.
- Wassertheil-Smoller, S., S. Shumaker, et al. (2004). "Depression and cardiovascular sequelae in postmenopausal women The Women's Health Initiative (WHI)." <u>Archives of Internal Medicine</u> 164(3): 289-298.
- Weiser, M. J. and R. J. Handa (2009). "Estrogen Impairs Glucocorticoid Dependent Negative Feedback on the Hypothalamic-Pituitary-Adrenal Axis Via Estrogen Receptor Alpha within the Hypothalamus." <u>Neuroscience</u> 159(2): 883-895.
- Weiss, E. L., J. G. Longhurst, et al. (1999). "Childhood sexual abuse as a risk factor for depression in women: Psychosocial and neurobiological correlates." <u>American Journal of Psychiatry</u> 156(6): 816-828.
- Whited, M. C., and Larkin K. T. (2009). "Sex differences in cardiovascular reactivity - influence of the gender role relevance of social tasks." <u>Journal of Psychophysiology</u> 23(2): 77-84.
- Whitworth, J. A., G. J. Mangos, et al. (2000). "Cushing, cortisol, and cardiovascular disease." <u>Hypertension</u> **36**(5): 912-916.
- Widom, C. S. (1999). "Posttraumatic stress disorder in abused and neglected children grown up." <u>American Journal of Psychiatry</u> 156(8): 1223-1229.
- Widom, C. S. and S. Morris (1997). "Accuracy of adult recollections of childhood victimization .2. Childhood sexual abuse." <u>Psychological</u> <u>Assessment</u> 9(1): 34-46.

- Wilcox, S., D. Parra-Medina, et al. (2001). "Nutrition and physical activity interventions to reduce cardiovascular disease risk in health care settings: A quantitative review with a focus on women." <u>Nutrition</u> <u>Reviews</u> 59(7): 197-214.
- Williams, L. M. (1994). "Recall of childhood trauma a prospective-study of womens memories of child sexual abuse." <u>Journal of Consulting and</u> <u>Clinical Psychology</u> 62(6): 1167-1176.
- Williamson, D. F., T. J. Thompson, et al. (2002). "Body weight and obesity in adults and self-reported abuse in childhood." <u>International Journal of</u> <u>Obesity</u> 26(8): 1075-1082.
- Wilson, P. W. F., R. B. D'Agostino, et al. (2002). "Overweight and obesity as determinants of cardiovascular risk - The Framingham experience." <u>Arch Intern Med</u> 162(16): 1867-1872.
- Wingard, D. L., L. Suarez, et al. (1983). "The sex differential in mortality from all causes and ischemic-heart-disease." <u>American Journal of</u> <u>Epidemiology</u> 117(2): 165-172.
- Wittchen, H. U. (1994). "Reliability and Validity Studies of the Who Composite International Diagnostic Interview (Cidi) - a Critical-Review." Journal of Psychiatric Research 28(1): 57-84.
- Wong, J. and S. Wong (2002). "Trends in lifestyle cardiovascular risk factors in women: analysis from the Canadian National Population Health Survey." <u>International Journal of Nursing Studies</u> **39**(2): 229-242.
- Worrall-Carter, L., C. Ski, et al. (2011). "Systematic review of cardiovascular disease in women: Assessing the risk." <u>Nursing & Health Sciences</u> 13(4): 529-535.

- Yusuf, S., S. Hawken, et al. (2004). "Effect of potentially modifiable risk factors associated with myocardial infarction in 52 countries (the INTERHEART study): case-control study (vol 364, pg 937m 2004)." <u>Lancet</u> 364(9450): 2020-2020.
- Zielinski, D. S. (2009). "Child maltreatment and adult socioeconomic wellbeing." <u>Child Abuse & Neglect</u> **33**(10): 666-678.